DEF 14A FALSE 0001801170 CLOVER HEALTH INVESTMENTS, CORP./DE Andrew Toy Andrew Toy Andrew Toy Vivek Garipalli Vivek Garipalli Andrew Toy Andrew Toy Andrew Toy iso4217:USD xbrli:pure 0001801170 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001801170 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001801170 2023-01-01 2023-12-31 0001801170 2022-01-01 2022-12-31 0001801170 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0001801170 ecd:EqtyAwrdsInSummryCompstnTblForAplblYrMember ecd:PeoMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001801170 ecd:EqtyAwrdsInSummryCompstnTblForAplblYrMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001801170 ecd:YrEndFrValOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdInCvrdYrOutsdngAndUnvstdMember ecd:PeoMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001801170 ecd:YrEndFrValOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdInCvrdYrOutsdngAndUnvstdMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001801170 ecd:ChngInFrValOfOutsdngAndUnvstdEqtyAwrdsGrntdInPrrYrsMember ecd:PeoMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001801170 ecd:ChngInFrValOfOutsdngAndUnvstdEqtyAwrdsGrntdInPrrYrsMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001801170 ecd:VstngDtFrValOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdAndVstdInCvrdYrMember ecd:PeoMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001801170 ecd:VstngDtFrValOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdAndVstdInCvrdYrMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001801170 ecd:ChngInFrValAsOfVstngDtOfPrrYrEqtyAwrdsVstdInCvrdYrMember ecd:PeoMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001801170 ecd:ChngInFrValAsOfVstngDtOfPrrYrEqtyAwrdsVstdInCvrdYrMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001801170 ecd:FrValAsOfPrrYrEndOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdInPrrYrsFldVstngCondsDrngCvrdYrMember ecd:PeoMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001801170 ecd:FrValAsOfPrrYrEndOfEqtyAwrdsGrntdInPrrYrsFldVstngCondsDrngCvrdYrMember ecd:NonPeoNeoMember 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001801170 1 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001801170 2 2025-01-01 2025-12-31 0001801170 3 2025-01-01 2025-12-31
UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A
Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the
Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Filed by the Registrant ☒           Filed by a Party other than the Registrant ☐
Check the appropriate box:
☐ Preliminary Proxy Statement
☐ Confidential, for use of the Commission Only (as Permitted by Rule 14A-6(e)(2))
☒ Definitive Proxy Statement
☐ Definitive Additional Materials
☐ Soliciting Material under Section 240.14a-12
CLOVER HEALTH INVESTMENTS, CORP.
(Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)
(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)
Payment of Filing Fee (Check all boxes that apply):
☒ No fee required
☐ Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.
☐ Fee computed on table in exhibit required by Item 25(b) per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.

1

CLOVER HEALTH INVESTMENTS, CORP.
April 28, 2026
Dear Stockholder:
The 2026 annual meeting of stockholders (the "Annual Meeting") of Clover Health Investments, Corp. (the "Company") will be held on June 10, 2026, at 11:00 a.m. Eastern Time. Stockholders will be able to attend the virtual-only Annual Meeting, vote and submit questions by visiting www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/CLOV2026. Stockholders may vote and submit questions in advance of the meeting by visiting www.proxyvote.com. For instructions on how to attend and vote your shares at the Annual Meeting, see the information in the accompanying proxy statement ("Proxy Statement"). Any reference in this Proxy Statement to attending the Annual Meeting, including any reference to "in person" attendance, means attending by remote communication via live webcast on the Internet.
The formal notice of the Annual Meeting and the Proxy Statement appear on the following pages. We have elected to provide access to our proxy materials over the Internet under the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission's "notice and access" rules. After reading the Proxy Statement, please submit your proxy via the Internet, by telephone or by requesting a printed copy of the proxy materials and using the enclosed proxy card. You may vote via the Internet or by telephone up to the time the polls close at the Annual Meeting. Please review the instructions on each of your voting options described in the accompanying Proxy Statement, as well as the Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials you received.
Whether or not you plan to attend the Annual Meeting, please read the Proxy Statement and vote your shares.
On behalf of the Board of Directors, we thank you for your continued support and look forward to seeing you virtually at the Annual Meeting.
Sincerely,

Andrew Toy
Co-Founder, Chief Executive Officer and Director
Clover Health Investments, Corp.
2

CLOVER HEALTH INVESTMENTS, CORP.1

Address Not Applicable 1

NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS
June 10, 2026
11:00 A.M. Eastern Time
We invite you to attend the 2026 annual meeting of stockholders (the "Annual Meeting") of Clover Health Investments, Corp., a Delaware corporation ("Clover," "Clover Health," the "Company," "our company," "we," "our" or "us"), to consider and vote upon:
1.The election of Demetrios L. Kouzoukas, Andrew Toy and Thomas L. Tran as Class II directors, to serve until the 2029 annual meeting of stockholders and until their successors are duly elected and qualified;
2.A non-binding advisory proposal to approve the compensation paid to our named executive officers ("NEOs") for 2025 as disclosed in the attached Proxy Statement (a "Say on Pay" vote);
3.The ratification of the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the year ending December 31, 2026; and
4.Any other business that may properly come before the Annual Meeting or any postponement or adjournment of the Annual Meeting.
Our board of directors (the "Board") recommends that you vote (i) "FOR" the election of each of the nominees to the Board, (ii) "FOR" the approval of the compensation paid to our NEOs for 2025 and (iii) "FOR" the ratification of the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm.
The record date for determining stockholders entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the Annual Meeting is the close of business on April 15, 2026. Only stockholders of record at that date are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the Annual Meeting. For more information, please read the accompanying Proxy Statement.
The Annual Meeting will be held in a virtual meeting format only. You will be able to attend the virtual-only Annual Meeting, vote and ask questions during the Annual Meeting by visiting www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/CLOV2026. For instructions on how to attend and vote your shares at the Annual Meeting, see the information in the accompanying Proxy Statement. You may vote and submit questions in advance of the meeting by visiting www.proxyvote.com. Any reference in the Proxy Statement to attending the Annual Meeting, including any reference to "in person" attendance, means attending by remote communication via live webcast on the Internet.
It is important that your shares are represented at the Annual Meeting. Stockholders of record as of the close of business on the record date may vote their shares online at the virtual Annual Meeting, or authorize a proxy (1) via the Internet, (2) by telephone or (3) if you have received paper copies of our proxy materials, by submitting your enclosed proxy card.
1 We are a remote-first company. Accordingly, we do not maintain a headquarters. For purposes of compliance with applicable requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, stockholder communications required to be sent to our principal executive offices may be directed to the email address: secretary@cloverhealth.com, or to our agent for service of process at The Corporation Trust Company, 1209 Orange Street, Wilmington, Delaware 19801.
3

Sincerely,

Karen Soares
General Counsel and Corporate Secretary
April 28, 2026
IMPORTANT NOTICE REGARDING THE AVAILABILITY OF PROXY MATERIALS FOR THE 2026 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS TO BE HELD ON JUNE 10, 2026.
This Notice of our Annual Meeting, the Proxy Statement and our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2025, are available by visiting www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/CLOV2026.
4

TABLE OF CONTENTS

General Information | 5
Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance | 12
Board of Directors | 12
Executive Sessions | 16
Communications with Directors | 16
Risk Oversight | 17
Corporate Responsibility | 17
Committees of the Board | 18
Nomination to the Board of Directors | 22
Board Meetings | 22
Director Independence | 23
Executive Officers | 23
Family Relationships | 25
ITEM 1. Election of Directors | 26
ITEM 2. Non-Binding Advisory Vote to Approve the Compensation of Our Named Executive Officers for 202 5 | 27
ITEM 3. Ratification of Appointment of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm | 28
Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm Fees | 28
Report of the Audit Committee | 29
Executive and Director Compensation | 30
Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters | 70
Equity Compensation Plan Information | 70
Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management | 71
Certain Relationships and Transactions | 73
Delinquent Section 16(a) Reports | 75
Other Business That May Come Before the Annual Meeting | 76
202 7 Annual Meeting of Stockholders | 77

GENERAL INFORMATION
What is included in these proxy materials? What is a Proxy Statement and what is a proxy?
The proxy materials for the 2026 annual meeting of stockholders (the "Annual Meeting") of Clover Health Investments, Corp., a Delaware corporation ("Clover," "Clover Health," the "Company," "our company," "we," "our," or "us"), include the Notice of Annual Meeting, this Proxy Statement ("Proxy Statement"), our 2025 Annual Report on Form 10-K ("Annual Report" or "Form 10-K") and a proxy card or voting instruction form. The Company has made these proxy materials available to you by Internet or, upon your request, will deliver printed versions of these materials to you by mail, because you were a stockholder of record at the close of business on April 15, 2026.
Clover is a remote-first company, which accordingly, does not maintain a physical corporate headquarters. We believe a virtual meeting is aligned with our values as a remote-first company, and enables participation from broader constituencies with less expense.
5

A "proxy statement" is a document that U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") regulations require us to give you when we ask you to sign a proxy designating individuals to vote on your behalf. The word "proxy" has two meanings. A "proxy" is the legal designation of another person to cast the votes entitled to be cast by the holder of the shares and is sometimes called a "proxy card." That other designated person is called a "proxy" and is sometimes referred to as a "proxy holder."
We have designated two of our officers as proxies for the Annual Meeting. When you authorize a proxy via the Internet, by telephone or, if you have received paper copies of our proxy materials, by returning a proxy card, you appoint Andrew Toy and Karen Soares as your proxies at the Annual Meeting (the "proxy"), with full power of substitution by each of them. Even if you plan to attend the Annual Meeting, we encourage you to authorize a proxy to vote your shares in advance via the Internet, by telephone or, if you have received paper copies of our proxy materials, by returning a proxy card. If you authorize a proxy via the Internet or by telephone, you do not need to return your proxy card.
The form of proxy and this Proxy Statement have been approved by our board of directors (the "Board" or "Board of Directors") and are being provided to stockholders by the Board's authority. These materials were first made available or sent to you on April 28, 2026. Any reference in this Proxy Statement to attending the Annual Meeting, including any reference to "in person" attendance, means attending by remote communication via live webcast on the Internet.
Why did I receive a one-page notice in the mail regarding the Internet Availability of Proxy Materials instead of a full set of proxy materials?
In accordance with rules adopted by the SEC, the Company uses the Internet as the primary means of furnishing proxy materials to our stockholders. Accordingly, the Company is sending a Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials (the "Notice") to all of stockholders. All stockholders will be able to access the proxy materials on the website referred to in the Notice or request a printed set of the proxy materials. Instructions on how to access the proxy materials over the Internet or how to request a printed copy may be found in the Notice, proxy card or voting instruction form. The Company encourages stockholders to take advantage of the availability of the proxy materials on the Internet in order to help reduce the environmental impact of the Annual Meeting and reduce the cost to the Company of physically printing and mailing materials.
What am I voting on at the Annual Meeting?
At the Annual Meeting, our stockholders are asked to consider and vote upon:
•the election of Demetrios L. Kouzoukas, Andrew Toy and Thomas L. Tran as Class II directors, to serve until the 2029 annual meeting of stockholders and until their successors are duly elected and qualified;
•a non-binding advisory proposal to approve the compensation of our named executive officers, or NEOs, for 2025;
•the ratification of the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the year ending December 31, 2026; and
•any other business that may properly come before the Annual Meeting or any postponement or adjournment of the Annual Meeting.
6

How does the Board recommend I vote?
The Board recommends that you vote as follows:
•FOR the election of each of the Board's nominees for Class II directors;
•FOR the non-binding advisory proposal approving the compensation of our NEOs for 2025; and
•FOR the ratification of the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the year ending December 31, 2026.
What does it mean to vote by proxy?
It means that you give someone else the right to vote your shares in accordance with your instructions. In this way, you ensure that your vote will be counted even if you are unable to attend the Annual Meeting. If you properly sign and deliver your proxy but do not include specific instructions on how to vote, the individuals named as proxies will vote your shares as follows:
•FOR the election of each of the Board's nominees for Class II directors;
•FOR the non-binding advisory proposal approving the compensation of our NEOs for 2025; and
•FOR the ratification of the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2026.
The individuals named as proxies will vote in their discretion on any other matter that may properly come before the Annual Meeting or any postponement or adjournment of the Annual Meeting.
Who is entitled to vote?
Only holders of our Class A common stock ("Class A common stock") and Class B common stock ("Class B common stock" and, together with our Class A common stock, the "common stock") at the close of business on April 15, 2026 (the "Record Date") are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the Annual Meeting. The holders of the shares of our Class A common stock are entitled to one vote per share. The holders of the shares of our Class B common stock are entitled to ten votes per share. The holders of our Class A common stock and our Class B common stock generally vote together as a single class on all matters (including the election of directors) submitted to a vote of our stockholders, unless otherwise required by Delaware law or our amended and restated certificate of incorporation (the "Charter"). There were 430,018,255 shares of our Class A common stock and 95,715,856 shares of our Class B common stock outstanding on April 15, 2026.
7

How do I attend and submit my votes for the Annual Meeting?
You should submit your proxy card or voting instruction form as soon as possible. If you received or requested printed copies of the proxy materials by mail, the materials will include a proxy card for registered stockholders (if you hold your shares of common stock directly in your name through our transfer agent, Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company), or a voting instruction form for beneficial owners (if your shares of common stock are held in "street name," such as in a stock brokerage account or through a bank or other nominee). Whether you are a registered stockholder or hold any of your shares in "street name," you may vote in the following ways:
Prior to the Virtual Meeting. We encourage you to vote your shares in advance of the Annual Meeting by one of the methods described below, even if you plan to attend the Annual Meeting. You will be able to vote prior to the Annual Meeting by visiting www.proxyvote.com and following the online instructions. If you have already voted prior to the Annual Meeting, you may nevertheless change or revoke your vote at the Annual Meeting as described below. Each stockholder may appoint only one proxy holder or representative to attend on the stockholder's behalf. Internet and telephone voting will close at 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on June 9, 2026 (the day before the Annual Meeting).
At the Virtual Meeting. You will be able to attend the Annual Meeting virtually and vote by visiting www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/CLOV2026 and following the online instructions. If you own common stock of record, you may attend the Annual Meeting and vote, regardless of whether you have previously voted via the Internet, by telephone or by returning a proxy card. Stockholders who attend the Annual Meeting by following the above instructions will have an opportunity to vote electronically in accordance with the rules of conduct for the meeting. Only stockholders as of the Record Date are entitled to attend the Annual Meeting.

VOTE BY INTERNET To vote before the meeting, visit www.proxyvote.com Voting on www.proxyvote.com will close at 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on the day before the Annual Meeting |  | VOTE BY TELEPHONE To vote before the meeting, dial toll-free 1-800-690-6903.Voting by phone will close at 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on the day before the Annual Meeting
To vote at the meeting, visit www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/CLOV2026 |
Have your Notice of Internet Availability of Proxy Materials, proxy card or voting instruction form in hand and follow the instructions.

To vote by mail, follow the instructions set forth on your proxy card or voting instruction form.
How do I submit questions for the Annual Meeting?
You will be able to submit questions prior to the Annual Meeting by visiting www.proxyvote.com and following the online instructions. Questions submitted prior to the Annual Meeting must be submitted no later than 11:59 p.m. Eastern Time on June 9, 2026 (the day before the Annual Meeting). You will be able to submit questions during the Annual Meeting by visiting www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/CLOV2026. We will respond to questions as time permits, provided that they are relevant and applicable to our business.
8

Who will count the vote?
A representative of Broadridge Financial Solutions, an independent tabulator, will count the vote and act as the inspector of election.
How do I revoke or change a vote?
If you own common stock of record, you may revoke your proxy or change your voting instructions at any time before your shares are voted at the Annual Meeting by delivering to the Corporate Secretary of the Company a written notice of revocation or a duly executed proxy via the Internet, by telephone or by returning a proxy card bearing a later date or by attending the Annual Meeting and voting. A stockholder owning common stock in street name may revoke or change voting instructions by contacting the bank, brokerage firm, or other nominee holding the shares or by obtaining a legal proxy from such institution and voting at the Annual Meeting.
What does it mean if I receive more than one Notice, proxy or voting instruction form?
It means your shares are registered in more than one account. Please complete and provide your voting instructions for all Notices, proxy cards and voting instruction forms that you receive. We encourage you to register all your accounts in the same name and address. Registered stockholders may contact our transfer agent, Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company. Street name stockholders holding shares through a bank, broker or other nominee should contact their bank, broker or nominee and request consolidation of their accounts.
What constitutes a quorum?
The holders of a majority of the voting power of the shares of our common stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote, in person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting, constitute a quorum. Holders of Class A common stock are entitled to one vote per share held. Holders of Class B common stock are entitled to ten votes per share held. A quorum is necessary to transact business at the Annual Meeting.
What is the effect of abstentions and broker non-votes?
Abstentions and broker non-votes will be treated as shares present for the purpose of determining the presence of a quorum for the transaction of business at the Annual Meeting. A broker non-vote occurs when a bank, broker or other nominee holding shares for a beneficial owner submits a proxy for the Annual Meeting without voting on a particular proposal, because the bank, broker or other nominee has not received instructions from the beneficial owner and does not have discretionary voting power with respect to that proposal. A bank, broker or other nominee may exercise its discretionary voting power with respect to the ratification of the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered certified public accounting firm for fiscal year 2026 (Item 3), but it does not have discretion to vote with respect to the election of directors (Item 1), or the non-binding advisory proposal approving executive officer compensation for 2025 (Item 2). Abstentions and broker non-votes will have no effect on the outcome of Items 1 and 2 and abstentions will have no effect on the outcome of Item 3.
What is the required vote to elect directors?
Item 1: A nominee for director shall be elected to the Board by a plurality of the votes present in person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting and entitled to vote on the election of directors. A plurality vote requirement means that the director nominees with the greatest number of votes cast, even if less than a majority, will be elected. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have no effect on the outcome of the election of directors. Cumulative voting is not permitted.
9

What is the required vote to approve each of the other proposals?
Item 2: Approval, on a non-binding advisory basis, of the compensation paid to our NEOs in 2025 requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power of the outstanding shares of our Class A common stock and our Class B common stock present in person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting and voted for or against the proposal. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have no effect on the non-binding advisory proposal.
Item 3: Ratification of the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power of the outstanding shares of our Class A common stock and our Class B common stock present in person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting and voted for or against the proposal. Abstentions have no effect on the ratification of the appointment of Ernst & Young LLP.
Why are you holding a virtual Annual Meeting?
The Annual Meeting will be held by remote communication in a virtual meeting format only. We believe that the virtual meeting format will provide expanded access, improved communication and cost savings for our stockholders and the Company.
The Annual Meeting will convene at 11:00 a.m. Eastern Time on June 10, 2026. We encourage you to access the Annual Meeting prior to the start time to allow ample time for the check-in process.
How are proxies solicited and who bears the cost?
The accompanying proxy is solicited by and on behalf of the Board, and the cost of such solicitation will be borne by the Company. Solicitations may be made by mail, personal interview, telephone, and electronic communications by directors, officers, and other Company employees without additional compensation. Broadridge Financial Solutions will distribute proxy materials to banks, brokers, and other nominees for forwarding to beneficial owners and will request brokerage houses and other custodians, nominees, and fiduciaries to forward soliciting material to the beneficial owners of the common stock held on the Record Date by those persons. We will reimburse brokerage houses and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for their expenses in forwarding solicitation materials.
10

What is "householding"?
SEC rules concerning the delivery of annual disclosure documents allow us or your broker to send a single Notice or, if applicable, a single set of our proxy materials to any household at which two or more of our stockholders reside, if we or your broker believe that the stockholders are members of the same family, unless we have received contrary instructions from one or more of the stockholders. This practice, referred to as "householding," benefits both you and the Company. It reduces the volume of duplicate information received at your household and helps to reduce our expenses. The rule applies to our Notices, annual reports, proxy statements and information statements.
We will undertake to deliver promptly, upon written or oral request, a separate copy to a stockholder at a shared address to which a single copy of the Notice or proxy materials was delivered. You may make a written request by sending an email to the Corporate Secretary at secretary@cloverhealth.com, and by providing your name, your shared address, and the address to which we should direct the additional copy of the Notice or proxy materials. Multiple stockholders sharing an address who have received one copy of a mailing and would prefer us to mail each stockholder a separate copy of future mailings should contact the Corporate Secretary at the email address above. Additionally, if current stockholders with a shared address received multiple copies of a mailing and would prefer us to mail one copy of future mailings to stockholders at the shared address, notification of that request may also be made through our Corporate Secretary. Stockholders who participate in householding will continue to have access to and utilize separate proxy voting instructions.
11

DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE
Board of Directors
The following table provides information regarding our directors as of April 28, 2026:

Name |  | Age |  | Position(s)
Directors
Andrew Toy |  | 47 |  | Co-Founder, Chief Executive Officer and Director
Vivek Garipalli |  | 47 |  | Co-Founder and Executive Chairperson
Carladenise Armbrister Edwards Ph.D(1)(2)(4) |  | 56 |  | Director
Demetrios L. Kouzoukas(2)(3)(4) |  | 50 |  | Lead Independent Director
Anna U. Loengard, M.D.(1)(4) |  | 57 |  | Director
William G. Robinson, Jr.(1)(3) |  | 61 |  | Director
Thomas L. Tran(2)(3) |  | 69 |  | Director
(1) Member of the Talent and Compensation Committee.
(2) Member of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee.
(3) Member of the Audit Committee.
(4) Member of the Clinical Committee.

The following Class II directors are nominated for election at the Annual Meeting to serve until the 2029 annual meeting of stockholders and until their successors are duly elected and qualified:
Demetrios L. Kouzoukas. Demetrios L. Kouzoukas has served as a member of our Board of Directors since April 2021. Since April 2022, he has served as a Partner and Principal of Team8 Partners, a venture capital firm focused on cybersecurity, data, fintech and healthcare. Prior to joining our Board, from February 2017 until January 2021, Mr. Kouzoukas served as the Director of the Center for Medicare and the Principal Deputy Administrator of the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. Previously, from 2012 to 2016, Mr. Kouzoukas served as General Counsel of the Medicare and Retirement business of UnitedHealthcare, a health insurance company. From 2003 to 2009, Mr. Kouzoukas was Principal Associate Deputy Secretary of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services ("HHS"), with responsibility for regulatory policy across HHS, and Deputy General Counsel. In 2014, Mr. Kouzoukas was appointed a Public Member of the Administrative Conference of the United States. Mr. Kouzoukas holds a B.A. in political science and public policy from the George Washington University and a J.D. from the University of Illinois College of Law. We believe that Mr. Kouzoukas is qualified to serve as a member of our Board of Directors because of his in-depth regulatory healthcare background, his experience as general counsel of a division of a health insurance company and his knowledge of our industry.
12

Andrew Toy. Andrew Toy has served as our Chief Executive Officer since January 1, 2023, and as a member of our Board of Directors since November 2018. Prior to becoming Chief Executive Officer, he had served as our President since March 2019. He previously also served as our Chief Technology Officer from February 2018 to February 2022. Prior to joining Clover Health, from May 2014 to February 2018, Mr. Toy was at Google LLC, a multinational technology company. He worked on the Google Cloud team where he was responsible for Developer Platform and Intelligence features, and led Android for Work, the enterprise platform for Android. Mr. Toy joined Google as a result of the May 2014 acquisition of Divide, a company focused on creating a split between work and personal data on mobile devices From January 2010 through its acquisition, Mr. Toy was the Chief Executive Officer, a director and co-founder of Divide. Mr. Toy holds a B.S. and an M.S. in computer science from Stanford University, where he has also served as an associate lecturer from June 2000 to April 2001. We believe that Mr. Toy is qualified to serve as a member of our Board of Directors due to the perspective and experience he brings as Clover Health's current Chief Executive Officer and former President and Chief Technology Officer, and due to his extensive experience overseeing technology and analytics and serving in leadership positions at other companies.
Thomas L. Tran. Thomas L. Tran has served as a member of our Board of Directors since August 2024. Mr. Tran has over 35 years of financial leadership experience in the healthcare industry and has previously held leadership roles at various prominent managed care companies. Most recently, since March 2025, Mr. Tran has served as a director Guidehealth LLC, a private healthcare company servicing the health systems and clinical networks in the areas of third party administration and value-based care. Since September 2023, Mr. Tran has served as a member of the Board of Regents of Seton Hall University. From February 2022 to June 2023, Mr. Tran served as chief financial officer and as a director of Upstream Care, a value-based physician enablement innovator focused on the Medicare population. Since March 2021, he has served as an advisor to Gryphon Investors, a private equity firm. From June 2018 to May 2021, he served as chief financial officer of Molina Healthcare, Inc. Mr. Tran earned his Bachelor’s degree from Seton Hall University and his Master of Business Administration degree from New York University. We believe Mr. Tran is qualified to serve on our Board of Directors due to his extensive experience as an executive in the healthcare industry as well as his financial expertise.
13

The following Class III directors’ terms will continue until the 2027 annual meeting of stockholders:
Carladenise Armbrister Edwards, Ph.D. Carladenise Armbrister Edwards has served as a member of our Board of Directors since July 2022. Since August 2023, Dr. Edwards has served as Miami-Dade County's Chief Administrative Officer responsible for overseeing the County’s annual operating budget and managing the Departments of Office of Management and Budget (OMB) in addition to its other operating functions. From July 2020 to August 2022, Dr. Edwards served as the Executive Vice President and Chief Strategy Officer of the Henry Ford Health System, where she led the system's strategic planning efforts and partnership ventures, business development and transformation initiatives, government affairs strategy, as well as Henry Ford Innovations. Prior to Henry Ford, Dr. Edwards was Executive Vice President and Chief Strategy Officer for Providence St. Joseph Health, a health system, from July 2018 to June 2020, and the Senior Vice President, Contracting for Providence St. Joseph Health from January 2017 to July 2018. Dr. Edwards' experience includes several additional executive leadership roles, including Chief Administrative Officer for Providence Health & Services' Population Health division and Chief Strategy Officer for Alameda Health System. Dr. Edwards also served as Founding President and Chief Executive Officer of Cal eConnect, Inc., a nonprofit corporation that governed California's electronic Health Information Exchange. Additionally, she served as Chief of Staff and Interim Commissioner for Georgia's Department of Community Health. Dr. Edwards holds a Ph.D. in Medical Sociology from the University of Florida, a master's degree in education and psychological services and a bachelor's degree in sociology from the University of Pennsylvania. We believe that Dr. Edwards is qualified to serve as a member of our Board of Directors due to her expertise in the intersection of healthcare and technology, and her leadership experience in the healthcare industry.
Vivek Garipalli. Vivek Garipalli co-founded Clover Health in 2014 and served as our Chief Executive Officer from July 2014 to December 2022. He has been a member of our Board of Directors since July 2014 and was appointed Executive Chairperson of the Board effective as of January 1, 2023. Mr. Garipalli also served as our President from July 2014 to March 2019. Prior to Clover Health, Mr. Garipalli co-founded both CarePoint Health and Ensemble Health. He served as Co-Founder and Board Member from 2008 to 2022 at CarePoint, a healthcare system that offers acute care and emergency services to a large, historically underserved population. He served as Co-Founder and Board Member from 2014 to 2016 at Ensemble Health, a national healthcare revenue cycle services company. At Flatiron Health, Mr. Garipalli entered as an early investor and advised on its strategy and business model, including leading the acquisition of its data platform, Altos. He subsequently served on Flatiron Health’s board from 2012 through its sale to Roche in 2018. He has also previously served or is currently serving on the boards of Cityblock Health, Doctor Evidence, Medically Home, Thyme Care and Swiftly Systems Inc. Mr. Garipalli began his career in finance, holding roles at Credit Suisse First Boston, J.P. Morgan Partners and Blackstone Group. Wormhole Capital, the investment arm of Mr. Garipalli's family office, partners with special founders with the aptitude to build transformative, category-defining companies. Mr. Garipalli holds a B.B.A. in entrepreneurship from Emory University. We believe that Mr. Garipalli is qualified to serve as a member of our Board of Directors due to the perspective and experience he brings as Clover Health's co-founder and former Chief Executive Officer and due to his extensive experience managing and advising healthcare companies.
14

The following Class I directors’ terms will continue until the 2028 annual meeting of stockholders:
Anna U. Loengard, M.D. Dr. Anna U. Loengard has served on our Board of Directors since November 2022. Since December 2022, Dr. Loengard has served as President of Successful Caring LLC, which provides strategic clinical consulting to clients such as Oxeon Venture Studios, Rubicon Founders and Curana Health. From August 2020 to October 2022, Dr. Loengard served as the Chief Medical Officer of AccentCare, an enterprise providing home health, hospice and private care services. Previously, Dr. Loengard served as the Chief Medical Officer for Caravan Health from July 2017 to June 2020; the Chief Medical Officer for the Queen’s Healthcare System’s Clinically Integrated Physician Network from October 2014 to June 2017, and the Chief Medical Officer at St. Francis Healthcare System from February 2011 to February 2014, focusing on post-acute care. She received her M.D. from the State University of New York at Stony Brook and completed her residency in Internal Medicine at Harvard Medical School, Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center, and her Geriatrics Fellowship at the University of Arizona. We believe that Dr. Loengard is qualified to serve as a member of our Board of Directors because she is a highly accomplished physician executive with significant experience in both geriatric medicine and value-based care models.
William G. Robinson, Jr. William G. Robinson, Jr. has served as a member of our Board of Directors since March 2021. Mr. Robinson has served as the President of Broadgate Human Capital, LLC, a management consulting firm, since October 2018. Prior to Broadgate, Mr. Robinson served as the Executive Vice President and Chief Human Resources Officer for Sabre Corporation, a travel technology company, from December 2013 to September 2017. Prior to Sabre, Mr. Robinson served as the Senior Vice President and Chief Human Resources Officer at Coventry Health Care, a diversified managed health care company, from 2012 to 2013. From 2010 to 2011, Mr. Robinson served as Senior Vice President of human resources at Outcomes Health Information Solutions, a healthcare analytics and information company specializing in the optimization and acquisition of medical records. Prior to that, from 1990 to 2010, he worked for General Electric, where he held several human resources leadership roles in diverse industries, including information technology, healthcare, energy, security and industrial. Mr. Robinson formerly served as a member of the board of directors of American Public Education, Inc. and as a member of the board of trustees for the American Public University System. Mr. Robinson holds a B.A. in communications from Wake Forest University and an M.A. in human resources from Bowie State University. We believe that Mr. Robinson is qualified to serve as a member of our Board of Directors because of his extensive experience as an executive officer in technology and healthcare companies, his experience in human capital management, his experience as a director of a public company, and his knowledge of our industry.
Composition of Our Board of Directors
The primary responsibilities of our Board of Directors are to provide oversight, strategic guidance, counseling and direction to our management. Our Board of Directors meets on a quarterly basis and more frequently as necessary. Our Board of Directors currently consists of seven directors. The authorized number of directors under the Company’s bylaws will remain unchanged at nine directors, and the Board of Directors expects to operate with two vacant seats following the Annual Meeting.
15

Classified Board of Directors
Our Charter and restated bylaws ("Bylaws") divide our Board of Directors into three classes, with staggered three-year terms:
•Class II directors, whose terms will expire at the Annual Meeting;
•Class III directors, whose terms will expire at the annual meeting of stockholders expected to be held in 2027; and
•Class I directors, whose terms expire at the annual meeting of stockholders expected to be held in 2028.
At each annual meeting of stockholders, the successors to directors whose terms have expired will be elected to serve from the time of election and qualification until the third annual meeting following election.
Board Leadership
The Board directs and oversees the management of the business and affairs of the Company in a manner consistent with the best interests of the Company and its stockholders. The Board's responsibility is one of oversight, and in performing its oversight role, the Board serves as the ultimate decision-making body of the Company, except for those matters reserved to or shared with our stockholders.
The Board selects its chairperson (the "Chairperson") and the Company's Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") in the manner and based on the criteria that the Board deems appropriate. Therefore, the Board does not have a policy on whether the roles of Chairperson and CEO should be separate or combined and, if the roles are to be separate, whether the Chairperson should be selected from the independent directors.
Beginning in January 2023, the role of Chairperson and CEO have been separated, with Mr. Garipalli serving as the Executive Chairperson and Mr. Toy serving as CEO. As Executive Chairperson, Mr. Garipalli provides leadership to the Board and plays an important role in guiding the Board in its exercise of oversight of key Company business activities and risks. Because Mr. Garipalli is not an independent director, the Board's independent directors have appointed Demetrios L. Kouzoukas to serve as the lead independent director.
The Board believes that the current leadership structure is appropriate and in the best interests of the stockholders. The leadership structure, with Mr. Garipalli serving as Executive Chairperson, Mr. Toy serving as CEO and Mr. Kouzoukas serving as lead independent director, enables the Board to focus on stockholder governance and strategic matters while providing oversight to the CEO on operational matters.
Executive Sessions
The non-management directors meet in executive session with no members of management present at each regularly scheduled meeting of the Board. If the non-management directors include directors who have not been determined to be independent, the independent directors separately meet in private sessions that exclude management and directors who have not been determined to be independent, at each quarterly meeting. The lead independent director presides at the executive sessions of the Board.
Communications with Directors
Stockholders and other interested parties may communicate with the Board by email to the Corporate Secretary at secretary@cloverhealth.com. Written communications may be addressed to the Chairperson of the Board, to the lead independent director, or to the independent directors as a group. Such communications will be forwarded to the appropriate party.
16

Risk Oversight
The Board exercises direct oversight of strategic risks to the Company. The Board administers this oversight function directly through the Board as a whole, as well as through various standing committees of the Board that address risks inherent in their respective areas of oversight. Our Audit Committee reviews guidelines and policies governing the process by which senior management assesses and manages the Company's exposure to risk, including the Company's major financial and operational risk exposures and the steps management takes to monitor and control those exposures. The Company's Chief Financial Officer updates the Board and the Audit Committee regularly throughout the year, as frequently as necessary and appropriate. The Board and the Audit Committee provide feedback and recommendations accordingly. Our Talent and Compensation Committee oversees risks relating to the Company's compensation policies and practices, and conducts a compensation risk assessment. Our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee works with our internal risk management committee and the Board on risk oversight of corporate governance and compliance with applicable laws and regulations. Each committee charged with risk oversight reports to the Board on those matters.
The Board has assigned oversight of cybersecurity risk management to the Audit Committee. The Audit Committee reviews the adequacy and effectiveness of the Company’s cybersecurity policies and internal controls regarding information and cybersecurity, and together with the full Board, regularly receives reports from our and our subsidiaries’ management, including our Chief Information Security Officer on cybersecurity matters, including, but not limited to: AI Security, Security Awareness, Internal Risk, Third-Party Risk, IR / DR Readiness, Access Control IAM/PAM, HIPAA Security Rule Compliance, Phishing, Security Monitoring, Vulnerability Management, Application Security, Governance, Data Security, and Cloud Security.
Corporate Responsibility
Code of Business Conduct and Ethics
Our Board of Directors has adopted a code of business conduct and ethics that applies to all of our executive officers, directors and employees, including our principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or controller or persons performing similar functions. The code of business conduct and ethics and amendments to the code of business conduct and ethics are available on our website, https://investors.cloverhealth.com by clicking on "Governance Overview" in the "Governance" section of our website. We intend to make any legally required disclosures regarding amendments to, or waivers of, provisions of our code of business conduct and ethics on our website rather than by filing a Current Report on Form 8-K.
17

Committees of the Board
Audit Committee
Our Audit Committee consists of Demetrios L. Kouzoukas, William G. Robinson, Jr. and Thomas L. Tran, with Mr. Tran serving as the Chair of the Audit Committee. The Audit Committee met eight times during 2025. The composition of our Audit Committee meets the requirements for independence under the Nasdaq listing standards and SEC rules and regulations. Each member of our Audit Committee is financially literate. In addition, our Board of Directors has determined that Mr. Tran is an Audit Committee financial expert within the meaning of Item 407(d) of Regulation S-K of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act") and meets the financial sophistication requirements of the Nasdaq listing standards. Our Audit Committee is responsible for, among other things:
•appointing, compensating, retaining, overseeing the work of and terminating the engagement of the independent auditors;
•reviewing on a continuing basis the adequacy of the Company's system of internal controls;
•pre-approving all audit and permissible non-audit services and related engagement fees and terms for services provided to the Company by the independent auditors;
•reviewing and providing guidance with respect to the external audit and the Company's relationship with its independent auditors;
•reviewing and discussing with management and the independent auditors the Company’s annual audited financial statements and quarterly unaudited financial statements;
•reviewing any reports by management or internal auditors, if any, regarding the effectiveness of, or any deficiencies in, the design or operation of internal controls and any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Company's internal controls;
•periodically reviewing the Company’s code of business conduct and ethics;
•Conducting appropriate review and oversight of related party transactions, as defined by applicable rules of the SEC and Nasdaq Stock Market;
•establishing procedures for receiving, retaining and treating complaints received by the Company regarding accounting, internal accounting controls or auditing matters and procedures for the confidential, anonymous submission by employees of concerns regarding questionable accounting or auditing matters;
•reviewing and discussing with management, the independent auditor and the internal auditor, if any, to identify, monitor, and address enterprise risks; and
•reviewing the adequacy and effectiveness of the Company’s information and cyber security policies and the internal controls regarding information and cyber security.
Our Audit Committee has a written charter approved by our Board of Directors. A copy of the charter is available on the Investor Relations section of our website, which is located at https://investors.cloverhealth.com, by clicking on "Governance Overview" in the "Governance" section of our website.
18

Talent and Compensation Committee
Our Talent and Compensation Committee consists of Dr. Carladenise Armbrister Edwards, Dr. Anna U. Loengard, and William G. Robinson, Jr., with Mr. Robinson serving as the Chair of the Talent and Compensation Committee. The composition of our Talent and Compensation Committee meets the requirements for independence under the Nasdaq listing standards and SEC rules and regulations. Our Talent and Compensation Committee met four times in 2025. Our Talent and Compensation Committee is responsible for, among other things:
•setting the compensation of our CEO and, in consultation with the CEO, reviewing and approving the compensation of our other executive officers;
•establishing annual and long-term performance goals and objectives for the CEO and, in consultation with the CEO, reviewing and establishing the goals and objectives for our other executive officers;
•evaluating the performance of the CEO and, in consultation with the CEO, reviewing and evaluating the performance of our other executive officers;
•approving employment agreements, offers of employment, severance or termination arrangements or plans and other elements of compensation and benefits (other than ordinary benefits provided broadly to employees) provided to the CEO and our other executive officers:
•providing oversight of the Company's overall compensation and incentive plans and benefits programs;
•reviewing on a periodic basis, and making recommendations to the Board as to, the compensation payable by the Company to non-employee directors;
•reviewing and discussing with management the Company's "Compensation Discussion and Analysis" ("CD&A") to be included in the Company's annual report or proxy statement and recommending to the Board that the CD&A be included in the annual report or proxy statement;
•reviewing with management the Company’s major compensation-related risk exposures and the steps management has taken to monitor and control such exposures, and assessing whether the Company’s compensation policies and practices create risks that are reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the Company;
•assessing the results of the Company's most recent Say-on-Pay Vote and taking such assessments into consideration when establishing the compensation of the Company's executive officers; and
•periodically reviewing and discussing with the CEO and the Board the development and succession plans for senior management positions
Our Talent and Compensation Committee has a written charter approved by our Board of Directors. A copy of the charter is available on the Investor Relations section of our website, which is located at https://investors.cloverhealth.com, by clicking on "Governance Overview" in the "Governance" section of our website. For additional detail on the Talent and Compensation Committee, see the section titled "Executive and Director Compensation" below.
19

Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee
Our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee consists of Dr. Carladenise Armbrister Edwards, Demetrios L. Kouzoukas and Thomas L. Tran, with Mr. Tran serving as chair of the committee. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee met three times in 2025. The composition of our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee meets the requirements for independence under Nasdaq listing standards and SEC rules and regulations. Our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee is responsible for, among other things:
•reviewing and making recommendations to the Board concerning the composition and organization of the Board and its committees;
•determining the desired qualifications, expertise and characteristics for potential directors and assessing the independence of any candidates identified for consideration;
•evaluating and recommending nominees for election to the Board;
•developing and recommending to the Board a set of corporate governance guidelines applicable to the Company and reviewing those guidelines from time to time;
•developing and overseeing an annual process for evaluation of the performance of the Board and each of its committees;
•periodically reviewing and discussing the development and succession plan for the CEO; and
•reviewing annually the Executive Chairperson’s performance against the responsibilities outlined in the Executive Chair Duties and Responsibilities policy and as otherwise established by the Board.
Our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee has a written charter approved by our Board of Directors. A copy of the charter is available on the Investor Relations section of our website, which is located at https://investors.cloverhealth.com, by clicking on "Governance Overview" in the "Governance" section of our website.
20

Clinical Committee
Our Clinical Committee consists of Dr. Carladenise Armbrister Edwards, Demetrios L. Kouzoukas and Dr. Anna U. Loengard, with Dr. Loengard serving as the Chair of the Clinical Committee. The Clinical Committee met four times in 2025. Each member of the Clinical Committee is an independent director under Nasdaq listing standards and SEC rules and regulations. Our Clinical Committee is responsible for, among other things:
•reviewing significant clinical strategies and initiatives of the Company, and matters concerning efforts to (1) advance the quality of clinical and medical care and member experience, (2) enhance access to cost-effective quality health care, (3) promote member health, and (4) enhance clinician experience and decision making;
•reviewing and recommending to the Board policies, positions and practices concerning broad public policy issues, including those that relate to health care policy and regulatory issues, including health care reform and modernization;
•overseeing the Company’s clinical practices and policies, including quality, utilization management, key clinical trends and priorities and to provide a forum for the Company’s clinicians to discuss such practices, priorities and trends with the Board;
•overseeing management’s efforts and initiatives to expand access to health care, improve health care affordability and clinical care, enhance the health care experience and achieve better health outcomes;
•assisting in developing strategies and overseeing the Company’s progress related to the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services Star Ratings; and
•overseeing the Company’s external communications related to the clinical efficacy of its care programs and Clover Assistant tool.
Our Clinical Committee has a written charter approved by our Board of Directors. A copy of the charter is available on the Investor Relations section of our website, which is located at https://investors.cloverhealth.com, by clicking on "Governance Overview" in the "Governance" section of our website.
21

Nomination to the Board of Directors
Candidates for nomination to our Board of Directors are selected by our Board of Directors based on the recommendation of our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee in accordance with its charter, our Charter and Bylaws, our Corporate Governance Guidelines and the criteria approved by our Board of Directors regarding director candidate qualifications. In recommending candidates for nomination, our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee considers candidates recommended by directors, officers, employees, stockholders and others, using the same diversity of criteria to evaluate all candidates. Among the diversity criteria the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and the Board of Directors may consider are differences in professional background, experience at policy-making and executive levels in business, healthcare, finance, law and technology and other areas, such as education, skill, personal background and other individual qualities and attributes. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and the Board endorse the value of seeking qualified directors with experience and backgrounds relevant to the Company's mission, strategy and business operations and perceived needs of the Board at a given time.
Our Bylaws provide that stockholders may present nominations to be considered at an annual meeting by providing timely notice to our Corporate Secretary at our principal executive offices. A stockholder's notice to the Corporate Secretary must set forth the information required by our Bylaws. If a stockholder notifies Clover Health of their intention to present a nomination of persons for election at an annual meeting, and does not appear at the annual meeting to present their proposal, Clover Health does not need to present the nomination of persons for election for vote at the annual meeting.
Board Meetings
The Board meets regularly during the year, and it holds special meetings and acts by unanimous written consent whenever circumstances require. During 2025, there were six meetings of the Board. Each of our incumbent directors attended at least 75% of the aggregate of the total number of meetings of the Board (held during the period for which they were a director) and the total number of meetings held by all committees on which they served (during the periods that they served) during 2025. While there is no formal policy regarding Board attendance at the Company's annual meetings of stockholders, all directors are invited and encouraged to attend the Company's annual meetings. The 2025 annual meeting of stockholders was attended by five of the eight directors serving on the Board at the time of the 2025 annual meeting.
22

Director Independence
In evaluating the independence of the members of our Board of Directors and the composition of the committees of our Board of Directors, we utilize the definition of "independence" as defined by the Nasdaq listing standards. The Nasdaq listing standards generally require that a majority of the members of a listed company's board of directors be independent within specified periods following the completion of an initial public offering. In addition, the listing rules generally require that, subject to specified exceptions, each member of a listed company's audit, compensation and governance committees be independent.
Audit committee members must also satisfy the independence criteria set forth in Rule 10A-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). In order to be considered independent for purposes of Rule 10A-3, a member of an audit committee of a listed company may not, other than in their capacity as a member of the audit committee, the Board of Directors, or any other committee of the Board, accept, directly or indirectly, any consulting, advisory, or other compensatory fee from the listed company or any of its subsidiaries, or be an affiliated person of the listed company or any of its subsidiaries. Compensation committee members must also satisfy the independence criteria as required by Rule 10C-1 under the Exchange Act.
Our Board of Directors has determined that none of the members of our Board of Directors other than Mr. Toy and Mr. Garipalli have a relationship that would interfere with the exercise of independent judgment in carrying out their responsibilities as a director. It has also determined that each of the members of our Board of Directors other than Mr. Toy and Mr. Garipalli, and each of the members of the Audit Committee, Talent and Compensation Committee, Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and Clinical Committee, is "independent" as defined under the Nasdaq listing standards.
Executive Officers
The below table provides information regarding our executive officers as of April 28, 2026.

Name |  | Age |  | Position(s)
Executive Officers
Andrew Toy(1) |  | 47 |  | Co-Founder, Chief Executive Officer and Director
Clay Thornton(2) |  | 36 |  | Interim Chief Financial Officer
Karen Soares |  | 48 |  | General Counsel and Corporate Secretary
Brady Priest |  | 50 |  | Chief Executive Officer of Clover Care Services
Jamie L. Reynoso |  | 57 |  | Chief Executive Officer of Medicare Advantage
Conrad Wai |  | 45 |  | Chief Executive Officer of Counterpart Health
(1) Biographical information pertaining to Mr. Toy can be found above in the section titled "– Board of Directors."
(2) Mr. Thornton was appointed as Interim Chief Financial Officer, effective March 30, 2026, succeeding Mr. Peter Kuipers.

23

Clay Thornton. Clay Thornton is our Interim Chief Financial Officer, a position he has held since March 2026. From February 2024 until his appointment as Interim CFO, he served as the Chief Financial Officer of Clover Insurance Company. Prior to that, Mr. Thornton served as Vice President, Venture and PE Finance at Hunsicker from January 2023 to February 2024. From January 2022 to December 2022, Mr. Thornton served in financial services for Venture & PE Backed Companies at Venture First. From July 2021 to December 2021, Mr. Thornton served as Vice President – Strategy for Honest Health. Previously, Mr. Thornton served in various financial and leadership positions at Humana Inc. from May 2012 to February 2021. Mr. Thornton received a Bachelor’s Degree in Finance and Economics from the University of Kentucky and a Master of Business Administration from the University of Louisville.
Karen Soares. Karen Soares is our Chief Legal Officer, a position she has held since April 2026. Prior to her appointment as CLO, Ms. Soares was General Counsel of the Company beginning in October 2023. From September 2018 to October 2023 she served in various other roles within Clover Health's legal department. Before joining Clover Health, from October 2012 to August 2018, Ms. Soares served as the General Counsel and Chief Compliance Officer of Analyte Health, a telehealth startup. From October 2005 to September 2012, she was an associate at Fried, Frank, Harris, Shriver & Jacobson LLP, an international law firm. Ms. Soares holds a B.A. from Dartmouth College and a J.D. from the University of Chicago Law School.
Brady Priest. Brady Priest is our Chief Executive Officer of Clover Care Services, a position he has held since July 2025. Prior to that, from July 2022, Mr. Priest was Chief Executive Officer of our Home Care business. Previously, from July 2020 to July 2022, Mr. Priest served as Chief Executive Officer of SeekMedicare, a field marketing organization and a former indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company that Mr. Priest co-founded. Mr. Priest previously held several roles with Clover Health, including Advisor from September 2018 to September 2021 and General Counsel from June 2016 to September 2018. From October 2018 to June 2020, Mr. Priest served as the General Counsel of UnitedHealth Group's Research & Development arm, and prior to June 2016, he held various roles within UnitedHealth Group. Mr. Priest holds a B.A. from Middlebury College, and a J.D. from Brooklyn Law School.
Jamie L. Reynoso. Jamie L. Reynoso is our Chief Executive Officer of Medicare Advantage, a position she has held since January 2023. Previously she served as our Chief Operating Officer from July 2020 to January 2023. Before joining Clover Health, from April 2016 to December 2019, Ms. Reynoso served as Chief Operating Officer and then Chief Executive Officer of Memorial Hermann Health Plan, a provider-sponsored health plan. From November 2012 to April 2016, she served as Regional Vice President of Payer Strategy and Operations with Catholic Health Initiatives, a large national hospital system. Prior to that, she spent over 16 years at UnitedHealth Group, where she held various roles including Vice President of Emerging Business. Ms. Reynoso holds a B.B.A. from Texas A&M University-Kingsville.
Conrad Wai. Conrad Wai is the Chief Executive Officer of Counterpart Health, Inc., our wholly-owned subsidiary that brings Counterpart Assistant, an AI-powered physician enablement platform, to payors and providers serving the Medicare population. Mr. Wai has held this position since September 2024. Prior to becoming CEO of Counterpart Health, Inc., Mr. Wai served as our Chief Technology Officer since February 2022. Prior to joining Clover, Mr. Wai was the Senior Vice President of Product at Hinge Health, a digital health startup, from February 2021 to September 2021 and the Vice President of Product and Design from March 2019 to January 2021. He served in product management roles at Yahoo from 2014 to 2017 and then as Operating Vice President of Product Management at Verizon Media from 2017 to 2018 after Yahoo was acquired by Verizon Media during his tenure. Mr. Wai holds both a B.S. and M.S. in computer science from Stanford University.
24

Family Relationships
There are no family relationships among any of our directors or executive officers.
25

ITEM 1. ELECTION OF DIRECTORS
The first proposal in this Proxy Statement is the election of nominees Demetrios L. Kouzoukas, Andrew Toy and Thomas L. Tran as Class II directors to our Board. If elected, the Class II nominees will serve until the 2029 annual meeting of stockholders and until their successors are duly elected and qualified. All Class III and Class I directors will continue in office until the expiration of their terms at the 2027 and 2028 annual meetings of stockholders, respectively.
A nominee for director shall be elected to the Board by a plurality of the votes present in-person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting and entitled to vote on the election of directors. A plurality vote requirement means that the director nominees with the greatest number of votes cast, even if less than a majority, will be elected. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have no effect on the outcome of the elections of directors.
The number of directors constituting the entire Board of Directors is currently fixed at nine. The authorized number of directors under our Bylaws will remain unchanged at nine directors, and the Board of Directors expects to operate with two vacant director seats following the Annual Meeting. Our Charter provides that our Board of Directors is divided into three classes. One class of directors is elected at each annual meeting of stockholders to serve until the third succeeding annual meeting of stockholders and until their respective successors have been duly elected and qualified.
The Board expects each nominee to be available for election. If any nominee should become unavailable to serve as a director for any reason prior to the Annual Meeting, the Board may substitute another person as a nominee. In that case, any shares you vote via proxy will be voted for that other person.
THE BOARD RECOMMENDS THAT YOU VOTE "FOR" THE ELECTION OF THE NOMINEES FOR DIRECTOR.
The biographies of each of the nominees named above contain information regarding the nominee's service as a director, business experience, public company director positions held currently or at any time during the last five years, information regarding involvement in certain legal or administrative proceedings, if applicable, and the experiences, qualifications, attributes or skills that caused the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and the Board to determine that the person is qualified to serve as a director of the Company.
26

ITEM 2. NON-BINDING ADVISORY VOTE TO APPROVE THE COMPENSATION OF OUR NAMED EXECUTIVE OFFICERS FOR 2025
Pursuant to Section 14A of the Exchange Act, we are submitting a proposal to our stockholders for a non-binding advisory vote to approve the compensation of our named executive officers ("NEOs") for 2025 as disclosed in this Proxy Statement in accordance with the compensation disclosure rules of the SEC (known as a "Say-on-Pay" proposal). This Say-on-Pay proposal gives our stockholders the opportunity to express their views on the compensation of our NEOs.
As described more fully in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section elsewhere in this Proxy Statement, the guiding principles of our compensation policies and decisions include aligning each executive's compensation with our Company's business strategy and the interests of our stockholders and providing incentives needed to attract, motivate and retain key executives who are important to our long-term success.
Before casting your vote, we urge you to read the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section of this Proxy Statement, which discusses how our compensation design and practices reflect our compensation philosophy, and to review the compensation-related tables that follow it. Our Talent and Compensation Committee and our Board believe that our compensation practices effectively implement our guiding principles.
This Say-on-Pay vote is not intended to address any specific item of compensation, but rather the overall compensation of our NEOs and the principles, policies and practices described in this Proxy Statement.
The Board strongly endorses the Company's executive compensation program and compensation paid to our NEOs and recommends that stockholders vote "FOR" the following non-binding resolution:
RESOLVED, that the compensation paid to the Company's NEOs in 2025, as disclosed pursuant to the compensation disclosure rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission, including in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis section and the accompanying compensation tables and narrative discussion, as contained in this Proxy Statement, is hereby approved.
This Say-on-Pay vote is advisory only, and, therefore, it will not bind the Company or our Board. However, our Board and our Talent and Compensation Committee will consider the voting results as appropriate when making future decisions regarding executive compensation. Unless the Board decides to modify its policy regarding the frequency of soliciting Say-on-Pay votes (set in part, based on the stockholder preference expressed pursuant to a "say on frequency" proposal submitted to our stockholders in connection with the 2022 annual meeting of stockholders), the next scheduled Say-on-Pay vote will be held at the 2027 annual meeting of stockholders.
Advisory approval of this proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power of the of the outstanding shares of our Class A common stock and our Class B common stock cast in person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting and voted for or against the proposal. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have no effect on the non-binding advisory proposal.
THE BOARD RECOMMENDS YOU VOTE "FOR" THE NON-BINDING ADVISORY PROPOSAL TO APPROVE THE COMPENSATION OF OUR NAMED EXECUTIVE OFFICERS FOR 2025.
27

ITEM 3. RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM
The third proposal in this Proxy Statement is the ratification of the Audit Committee's appointment of Ernst & Young LLP ("Ernst & Young") as the independent registered public accounting firm to audit the financial statements of the Company for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2026. Although stockholder approval is not required, we desire to obtain from our stockholders an indication of their approval or disapproval of the Audit Committee's action in appointing Ernst & Young as the independent registered public accounting firm of Clover Health for 2026. If our stockholders do not ratify this appointment, the appointment will be reconsidered by the Audit Committee and our Board. Representatives of Ernst & Young will be present at the Annual Meeting. They will be available to respond to appropriate questions and may make a statement if they so desire.
Ratification of this proposal requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power of the outstanding shares of our Class A common stock and our Class B common stock present in person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting and voted for or against the proposal. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have no effect on this proposal.
THE BOARD RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" THE PROPOSAL TO RATIFY THE APPOINTMENT OF ERNST & YOUNG LLP AS INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM FOR FISCAL YEAR 2026.
Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm Fees
The table below sets forth the aggregate fees billed by Ernst & Young in 2025 and 2024.

|  | 2025 |  | 2024
Audit Fees (1) |  | $ | 3,740,057 |  |  | $ | 4,185,138 |
Audit Related Fees (2) |  | 22,500 |  |  | 57,080 |
Tax Fees (3) |  | 181,529 |  |  | 231,089 |
Total |  | $ | 3,944,086 |  |  | $ | 4,473,307 |
(1) Audit fees principally related to the audit of our annual financial statements on Form 10-K, the review of our quarterly financial statements included in our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, and the audit of our internal control over financial reporting. Audit fees also relate to services such as subsidiary and statutory audits.
(2) Audit Related Fees principally related to audits of employee benefit plans, review of internal controls for selected information systems and assistance with regulatory audit working paper review.
(3) Tax Fees principally related to the preparation of tax returns, compliance services and tax planning and consultation services.

28

Report of the Audit Committee
Management is responsible for the financial reporting process, including the system of internal controls, and for the preparation of consolidated financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States ("GAAP"). The Company's independent registered public accounting firm is responsible for auditing these financial statements and expressing an opinion as to their conformity to GAAP. The Audit Committee's responsibility is to monitor and review these processes, acting in an oversight capacity. The Audit Committee does not certify the financial statements or guarantee the independent registered public accounting firm's report. The Audit Committee relies, without independent verification, on the information provided to it, including representations made by management and the independent registered public accounting firm, including its audit report.
The Audit Committee discussed with Ernst & Young, the Company's independent registered public accounting firm, the matters required to be discussed by the Statement on Auditing Standards No. 1301, as amended (AICPA, Professional Standards, Vol. 1, AU section 380), as adopted by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board ("PCAOB") in Rule 3200T. The Audit Committee has received the written disclosures and the letter from Ernst & Young described by applicable requirements of the PCAOB regarding Ernst & Young's communications with the Audit Committee concerning independence, and it has discussed with Ernst & Young its independence. The Audit Committee reviewed and discussed the audited financial statements of Clover Health for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2025 with management and Ernst & Young. Based on the review and discussions noted above, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board that the audited financial statements of Clover Health be included in the Company's Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2025.
Submitted by the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors
Thomas L. Tran (Chair)
Demetrios L. Kouzoukas
William G. Robinson, Jr.
29

EXECUTIVE AND DIRECTOR COMPENSATION
Director Compensation
2025 Outside Director Compensation Policy
Our outside director compensation policy, as most recently amended and restated on June 21, 2023 (the "Director Compensation Policy"), governs our outside director compensation. The Director Compensation Policy is designed to align the interests of our outside directors with the interests of our stockholders through grants of equity awards that vest over time. Our director compensation levels have remained consistent since 2020. Additionally, the Director Compensation Policy is designed to attract and retain high-quality outside directors by providing each outside director with a competitive compensation package that includes annual cash retainers, payable quarterly, in addition to annual equity grants. The Director Compensation Policy is designed to provide each outside director with the appropriate amount of compensation based on the roles he or she serves, with additional cash retainers payable for service on committees and higher cash retainers for service as a chairperson of our committees and for service as the lead independent director of our Board. Under the Director Compensation Policy our Board has the flexibility to award discretionary equity grants for service that exceeds standard expectations of an outside director or for other circumstances determined to be appropriate by the Board. In addition, under the Director Compensation Policy, we will reimburse our outside directors for reasonable expenses incurred in connection with their attendance at Board or committee meetings.
The Director Compensation Policy is reviewed by our Board periodically and may be amended from time to time. During the year ended December 31, 2025, the outside directors eligible to receive compensation under the Director Compensation Policy were Chelsea Clinton, Dr. Carladenise Armbrister Edwards, Demetrios L. Kouzoukas, Dr. Anna U. Loengard, William G. Robinson, Jr., Lee A. Shapiro and Thomas L. Tran. Neither Mr. Garipalli nor Mr. Toy received any compensation under the Director Compensation Policy for his service as a director in fiscal year 2025, due to each having status as an employee of the Company.
Cash Compensation in 2025
The Director Compensation Policy provides for the following annual cash retainers, which are payable quarterly in arrears and pro-rated for partial quarters of service:
Annual Board Member Service Retainer
•All Outside Directors: $50,000
•Outside Director serving as Chairperson: $50,000 (in addition to above)
•Outside Director serving as Lead Independent Director: $30,000 (in addition to above)
Annual Committee Member Service Retainer
•Member of the Audit Committee: $10,000
•Member of the Talent and Compensation Committee: $7,500
•Member of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee: $5,000
•Member of the Clinical Committee: $5,000
Annual Committee Chair Service Retainer (in lieu of the Annual Committee Member Service Retainer)
•Chairperson of the Audit Committee: $25,000
•Chairperson of the Talent and Compensation Committee: $20,000
•Chairperson of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee: $15,000
•Chairperson of the Clinical Committee: $15,000
30

Equity Grants in 2025
Under the Director Compensation Policy, each outside director is automatically granted an award of restricted stock units ("RSUs") on the third business day of January, each year, with a value equal to $200,000. The number of RSUs granted is determined by the Talent and Compensation Committee in the same manner that is used by the Company for determining other value-based equity grants, and such calculation policy currently provides for the award value to be divided by the 30-trading day average closing price of a share of our Class A common stock ending on the trading day prior to the date of grant. As a result, the number of RSUs granted to the outside directors for their annual grant will differ from year to year due to fluctuations in the relevant average closing price of a share of our Class A common stock. In general, each annual RSU grant vests in full on the first anniversary of the grant date based on continuous service on the Board. In addition, when an outside director initially joins the Board, the outside director automatically receives an initial RSU grant with a value equal to $200,000, pro-rated based on the effective date of the outside director’s appointment to the Board if the effective date is other than January 1 of a given year. Each initial RSU grant vests in full on the first anniversary of the grant date based on continuous service on the Board.
If an outside director remains in service on the Board until immediately prior to the closing of a "change in control" (as defined in our 2020 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2020 Equity Plan")), the unvested portion of any RSU award granted to the outside director under the Director Compensation Policy will vest in full immediately prior to and contingent upon the consummation of that change in control.
31

Director Compensation Table for Fiscal Year 2025
The following table contains information concerning the compensation of our directors for the year ended December 31, 2025, excluding Andrew Toy (for information on Andrew Toy’s compensation for the year ended December 31, 2025, please see the Summary Compensation Table later in this Proxy Statement):

Name |  | Fees Earned or Paid in Cash ($) |  | Stock Awards ($)(1) |  | Option Awards(2) |  | Total ($)
Chelsea Clinton(3) |  | 65,065 |  | 206,096 |  | — |  | 271,161
Carladenise Armbrister Edwards, Ph.D. |  | 67,500 |  | 206,096 |  | — |  | 273,596
Vivek Garipalli(4) |  | — |  | — |  | — |  | —
Demetrios L. Kouzoukas |  | 95,000 |  | 206,096 |  | — |  | 301,096
Anna U. Loengard, M.D. |  | 72,500 |  | 206,096 |  | — |  | 278,596
William G. Robinson, Jr. |  | 80,000 |  | 206,096 |  | — |  | 286,096
Lee A. Shapiro(5) |  | 62,750 |  | 206,096 |  | — |  | 268,846
Thomas L. Tran |  | 69,083 |  | 206,096 |  | — |  | 275,179
(1) Represents the aggregate grant date fair value of RSU awards granted in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board Accounting Standards Codification 718, Compensation-Stock Compensation ("FASB ASC Topic 718"), as discussed in Note 14 to our Consolidated Financial Statements included in the Form 10-K, which varies from the grant value set forth in the Director Compensation Policy due to our use of the 30-trading day average closing price of a share of our Class A common stock ending on the trading day prior to the date of grant to determine the number of RSUs granted to each director as well as rounding of the number of RSUs granted to a whole number of shares. Note that the amounts reported in this column reflect the accounting value for the RSU awards and may not correspond to the actual economic value that may be received by the director from the award.
(2) Our directors who served in fiscal year 2025, excluding Andrew Toy, held the following number of unexercised stock options and unvested RSUs as of December 31, 2025:

Name |  | Options Outstanding |  | Unvested Restricted Stock Units Outstanding
Chelsea Clinton |  | 685,690 |  |  | — |
Carladenise Armbrister Edwards, Ph.D. |  | — |  |  | 60,975 |
Vivek Garipalli |  | — |  |  | 16,078,444 |
Demetrios L. Kouzoukas |  | — |  |  | 60,975 |
Anna U. Loengard, M.D. |  | — |  |  | 60,975 |
William G. Robinson, Jr. |  | — |  |  | 60,975 |
Lee A. Shapiro |  | — |  |  | — |
Thomas L. Tran |  | — |  |  | 60,975 |

(3) Ms. Clinton departed from the Company as a director effective October 31, 2025.
(4) Mr. Garipalli previously served as our Chief Executive Officer through December 31, 2022, and was granted equity awards in 2021 and 2020 while serving as our Chief Executive Officer. Mr. Garipalli was not granted any equity awards in 2022. As of December 31, 2025, Mr. Garipalli held 3,342,699 RSUs that vest in one remaining installment on January 7, 2026, and held 12,735,745 hybrid performance-based RSUs. The hybrid performance-based RSUs vest if both the service and performance requirements are met. The service requirement vested in five equal annual installments on January 7, 2022, January 7, 2023, January 7, 2024, January 7, 2025, and January 7, 2026. The performance requirement would have been satisfied upon the Company's reaching and maintaining for 90 consecutive calendar days a certain stock price milestone within five years of January 7, 2021. Since the performance requirements were not met, the hybrid performance-based RSUs were forfeited as of January 7, 2026.
(5) Mr. Shapiro departed from the Company as a director effective June 10, 2025.

32

Compensation Discussion and Analysis
This Compensation Discussion and Analysis ("CD&A") provides an overview of our executive compensation philosophy, the overall objectives of our executive compensation program, how each element of our executive compensation program is designed to satisfy those objectives, and the policies underlying our 2025 executive compensation program. It also describes the specific compensation elements paid to our 2025 NEOs, who were:

Name |  | Title in Fiscal Year 2025
Andrew Toy |  | Co-Founder and Chief Executive Officer
Peter Kuipers(1) |  | Chief Financial Officer
Jamie L. Reynoso |  | Chief Executive Officer of Medicare Advantage
Conrad Wai |  | Chief Executive Officer of Counterpart Health
Brady Priest |  | Chief Executive Officer of Clover Care Services
(1) Effective March 30, 2026, Peter Kuipers ceased serving as Chief Financial Officer of the Company and Clay Thornton was appointed as the Interim Chief Financial Officer of the Company.

The following discussion and analysis of compensation arrangements of our NEOs should be read together with the compensation tables and related disclosures.
2025 Executive Compensation Overview
Philosophy and Objectives
The cornerstone of our compensation philosophy is pay-for-performance while also ensuring retention of key executive talent. We tie a significant portion of the total compensation for our executive officers to the achievement of both near-term and long-term Company operating and financial results. Our NEO's compensation incorporates annual cash bonus awards and cash-based incentive awards as part of our long-term incentive program, both of which are dependent on performance outcomes to be payable, as well as equity-based awards, which we also consider to be "at-risk" compensation because their value depends on the Company's stock price performance over the award's vesting period. Under this philosophy, a substantial majority of t he total target compensation awarded in 2025 to our executive officers as a group, including both cash and equity, was variable and at-risk. Pay-for-performance compensation, including equity grant holdings, motivates our executive officers to achieve the Company's performance goals and focus on long-term value creation.
By linking a substantial portion of compensation to the achievement of the Company's performance goals and refraining from providing executive perks, "golden parachute" excise tax gross-ups, or accelerated equity vesting (except in the case of certain termination and change of control circumstances), our executive compensation program design strives to align the interests of our executive officers with those of our stockholders.
We also seek to attract, motivate, and retain highly-qualified, top-performing executives who are committed to the Company's mission, performance, and culture, by paying them competitively compared to our peer companies.
33

What We Do
•Reward performance that meets our annual predetermined goals
•Base a significant portion of our NEOs' (including our CEO's) compensation on Company performance
•Align the interests of our NEOs with our stockholders through equity awards
•Cap payouts under our plans to discourage inappropriate risk taking by our NEOs
•Have double-trigger change in control provisions for equity awards
•Require our executive officers to achieve and maintain minimum amounts of ownership in Company stock within a specified time-frame
•Require our Board to "claw back" certain cash and equity incentive compensation from our executive officers if the Company is required to restate its financial statements
•Have only independent directors on our Talent and Compensation Committee
•Arrange for our Talent and Compensation Committee to retain an independent compensation consultant
What We Do Not Do
•Permit short sales, hedging or pledging of our stock
•Enter into employment agreements that provide for fixed terms or automatic compensation increases
•Pay excessive change in control benefits
•Provide executives with golden parachute tax gross-ups or excessive perquisites
•Permit repricing or cashing out of underwater stock options without stockholder approval
•Maintain executive pension plans or retirement programs not generally available to all employees
•Provide incentives that would encourage executives to take excessive risks
Elements of Compensation
The three core components of our executive officer compensation program are: (i) base salary, (ii) annual cash incentive bonuses, and (iii) long-term cash-based and equity-based incentive awards. The Talent and Compensation Committee considers each compensation component individually and all components in the aggregate when making decisions regarding amounts awarded with respect to each component. The Talent and Compensation Committee takes a holistic view on pay and seeks to strike an appropriate balance between fixed versus variable compensation, and short-term versus long-term compensation, while also considering the specific role, responsibilities, and experience of each executive officer.
When making decisions on executive officer compensation, the Talent and Compensation Committee also considers the peer group survey data received from the Talent and Compensation Committee's independent consultant, with appropriate adjustments to reflect the specific situation of each NEO, including how peer company executive roles may differ from the roles of the Company’s NEOs. The Talent and Compensation Committee sets each NEO's base salary, target total cash compensation (base salary plus annual incentive bonuses at the target performance level), to ensure that their total compensation (which also includes long-term incentive cash-based and equity-based awards) is competitive with our peers.
The Talent and Compensation Committee takes the following views on executive officer compensation: (1) base salary is viewed as a primary indicator of the market value needed to attract and retain executives with the skills and expertise to perform the duties and discharge the responsibilities of his or her position, (2) annual short-term incentive awards are a means of rewarding job performance against the Company’s current operating plan, and (3) long-term incentive awards are generally utilized as a means of linking the executive’s long-term compensation opportunities to the Company's long-term performance, retaining talent through long-term vesting conditions, and aligning the executive’s interests with those of the stockholders.
34

Overall, the Company's compensation program rewards executive officers for progress against corporate operating goals and for their individual contributions. The elements of, and objectives for providing each element as part of, the overall 2025 NEO compensation program are summarized as follows:

Element | Form | Objectives and Basis
Base Salary | Cash/Fixed | Attract and retain highly qualified executives to drive our success.
Annual Incentive Bonuses | Cash/Variable | •Drive short-term Company performance. •Target bonus amount set as a percentage of base salary earned. •Actual payout based on aggregate funding of bonus pool pursuant to the achievement of specified Company operating goals and Talent and Compensation Committee discretion. •Additional discretion to modify up to 20% of individual bonus payments on basis of individual performance evaluation. •For each selected goal, no payout occurs if the Company does not achieve a minimum of 50% of the pre-determined target, and payout amounts are capped at 150% of target when maximum performance level is achieved (or exceeded).
Equity Awards | Time-Based RSUs ("RSUs") and Performance-Based RSUs ("PRSUs")/Variable | •Annual and special long-term equity grants drive long-term Company performance, align the interests of our executives with those of our stockholders, retain executives through long-term vesting conditions and performance goals tied to the Company’s business strategies, as applicable. •RSUs are often granted at the time of hire as part of a sign-on inducement, in the case of promotion, or, from time to time, as part of our general compensation program. RSUs typically vest between two and four years, subject to continued service with us. •All RSUs and PRSUs become more valuable as our stock price increases, which aligns our NEOs' interests with those of our stockholders.
Management Incentive Plan | Cash/Variable | •A component of our long-term incentive program designed to complement equity-based awards and assist us in managing our equity plan share reserve. •The 3-year MIP program is designed to motivate and retain management team members and the level of payment depends on performance achievement. •The incentive opportunity is divided into three tranches, with two annual measurement periods, followed by an additional one-year time-based vesting condition for an amount determined by the outcomes for the prior two years.
Other Executive Benefits | Limited (See "Other Executive Benefits" below) | •Provide for the safety and wellness of our executives and offer competitive and market-standard benefits generally available to all employees.

35

In accordance with our executive officer compensation program, a significant portion of our NEOs' target compensation is incentive-based, and therefore considered "at risk." The general pay mix for our NEOs' target compensation is depicted in the chart below. The chart illustrates, as an average for all of our NEOs, the target annual total direct compensation, target short-term incentive opportunity, and long-term incentive opportunity reflected as the grant date fair value of equity-based incentive awards granted in 2025. For this purpose, the target short term incentive bonus amount is measured at target and equity awards are measured at the time of grant.
Base Salary
Base salary is a fixed component of our executive officers’ compensation and does not vary with Company performance. Base salaries are generally set at levels intended to be competitive and commensurate with each executive officer's position, performance, skills and experience to attract and retain the best talent. The Talent and Compensation Committee reviews base salaries for our executive officers annually and adjusts them, if needed, to reflect changes in market conditions or other factors, including changed responsibilities as our executive officers' positions evolve.
Annualized base salaries for the NEOs for 2025 were as follows (for salary amounts actually paid in 2025, see the Summary Compensation Table below):

Name |  | 2025 Annualized Base Salary
Andrew Toy |  | $800,000
Peter Kuipers |  | $525,000
Jamie L. Reynoso |  | $550,000
Conrad Wai |  | $495,000
Brady Priest |  | $495,000

36

Short Term Incentives
For performance in 2025, NEOs, like our other employees who participated in our annual bonus program, received payment related to performance during a “stub period” (October 1, 2024 – March 31, 2025) and for a full year of January 1, 2025 – December 31, 2025 as a result of a decision by the Talent and Compensation Committee to shift our annual bonus cycle back to a calendar year schedule, after utilizing a period of July through June of the next year for two prior cycles. To account for the gap between the performance period that ended June 30, 2024, and the new calendar-year performance period that began on January 1, 2025, the Talent and Compensation Committee approved the adoption of a “stub period” bonus, measuring performance beginning October 1, 2024, and ending March 31, 2025 (i.e. over 6 months).
The metrics for the “stub period,” which were selected in October 2024, focus on operational goals related to member retention, including Annual Election Period (“AEP”) Voluntary Retention, Returning Member Voluntary Retention, and New Member Voluntary Retention. The 2025 annual bonus, for the period January 1, 2025 – December 31, 2025, continued to measure AEP Voluntary Retention while also incorporating Membership Growth, and Adjusted EBITDA, as well as adding a modifier based upon the Company’s Stars rating.
To take into account the 6-month measurement period, each NEO’s target bonus amount for the stub period was generally set at 50% of the NEO’s annual target bonus amount and, for the 2025 annual bonus, each NEO’s target bonus was the NEO’s full annual target amount. The relevant target bonus amounts, as a percentage of each NEO’s base salary, were as follows:

Name |  | Stub Period Target Cash Bonus October 1, 2024 – March 31, 2025 (as % of Base Salary) |  | 2025 Annual Target Cash Bonus January 2025 - December 2025 (as % of Base Salary)
Andrew Toy |  | 50.0% |  | 100.0%
Peter Kuipers |  | 47.5% |  | 95.0%
Jamie L. Reynoso |  | 37.5% |  | 75.0%
Brady Priest |  | 37.5% |  | 75.0%
Conrad Wai |  | 37.5% |  | 75.0%

37

Stub Bonus (October 1, 2024 - March 31, 2025)
The performance metrics for the stub period included AEP Voluntary Retention, Returning Member OEP Voluntary Retention, and New Member OEP Voluntary Retention, weighted 75%, 20%, and 5% respectively, each defined as follows:
•AEP Voluntary Churn: This represents the percentage of members who voluntarily discontinue enrollment with Clover in connection with the AEP and is measured as voluntary disenrollments associated with AEP elections (effective January 1 following AEP) divided by total membership as of December 1 of the applicable year. For purposes of this metric, members who remain effective through December 31 but are no longer effective as of January 1 due to an election made during AEP are included as voluntary churn. Voluntary churn is determined at the parent organization (Clover) level, such that members who switch between Clover-owned plans are not considered churned, while members who leave Clover entirely are included; involuntary disenrollment events (e.g., death, loss of eligibility, or service area changes) are excluded.
•Returning Member OEP Voluntary Churn: This represents the percentage of returning members who voluntarily discontinue enrollment with Clover during the Open Enrollment Period (“OEP”) and is measured as voluntary disenrollments occurring between January 1 and March 31 divided by the total number of unique returning members during that same period. For purposes of this metric, members who remain effective through March 31 but are no longer effective as of April 1 due to an election made during OEP are included as voluntary churn. Voluntary churn is determined at the parent organization (Clover) level, such that members who switch between Clover-owned plans are not considered churned, while members who leave Clover entirely are included; involuntary disenrollment events are excluded.
•New Member OEP Voluntary Churn: This represents the percentage of new members who voluntarily discontinue enrollment with Clover during the OEP and is measured as voluntary disenrollments occurring between January 1 and March 31 divided by the total number of unique new members during that same period. For purposes of this metric, members who remain effective through March 31 but are no longer effective as of April 1 due to an election made during OEP are included as voluntary churn. Voluntary churn is determined at the parent organization (Clover) level, such that members who switch between Clover-owned plans are not considered churned, while members who leave Clover entirely are included; involuntary disenrollment events are excluded.
The table below sets forth the established threshold, target and maximum performance levels and applicable bonus pool funding level for each stub period metric (with the achievement percentage, subject to linear interpolation between these levels):

Stub Period Funding Level |  | AEP Voluntary Retention (Weighted 75%) |  | Returning Member Voluntary Retention (Weighted 20%) |  | New Member Voluntary Retention (Weighted 5%)
0% Funding |  | <60 bps |  | <10 bps |  | <20 bps
50% Funding |  | 60 bps |  | 10 bps |  | 20 bps
75% Funding |  | 160 bps |  | 30 bps |  | 50 bps
100% Funding |  | 260 bps |  | 60 bps |  | 100 bps
150% Funding |  | 460 bps |  | 110 bps |  | 250 bps

38

In May 2025, the Talent and Compensation Committee certified that the Company achieved an AEP Voluntary Retention of 510 bps which equates to a funding level of 150% of target, an Returning Member Voluntary Retention of 54 bps, which equates to a funding level of 95% of target, and a New Member Voluntary Retention of 219 bps, which equates to a funding level of 140%. On a combined basis, with the weighting of the three metrics, these outcomes would result in a funding level of 138% of target. After review of the foregoing and consideration of a variety of factors including individual and Company performance, our Talent and Compensation Committee determined to award the NEOs’ stub period bonuses at the achievement level of 138% of target which were paid in May 2025.
2025 Annual Bonuses (January 1, 2025 - December 31, 2025)
The performance metrics for the 2025 annual bonus performance period included Membership Growth weighted at 25%, AEP Voluntary Retention Variance weighted at 25%, and Adjusted EBITDA weighted at 50%. The Company believes these financial and business performance metrics align our named executive officers' incentives with the Company’s desire to drive sustainable growth and value creation. These metrics are defined generally as follows:
•Membership Growth: This is defined as total members as of January 1, 2026, based on the February 2026 Monthly Membership Report (“MMR”). While membership may be subject to immaterial changes as additional MMRs are received, results are finalized following the February MMR for purposes of performance measurement. Performance is assessed against pre-established targets set forth in an attainment table using the Company’s internal membership reporting.
•AEP Voluntary Retention: This measures the year-over-year change in voluntary retention during the Annual Enrollment Period, calculated as 2025 retention less 2024 retention. Retention is defined as one minus voluntary churn during AEP divided by membership as of December 1, 2025. Voluntary churn includes members who elect to leave Clover Health during AEP and excludes intra-company transfers and involuntary disenrollment. Performance is measured based on year-over-year improvement relative to pre-established targets.
•Adjusted EBITDA: Adjusted EBITDA is defined by us as net loss from continuing operations before depreciation and amortization, loss on investment, interest expense, change in fair value of warrants, stock-based compensation, premium deficiency reserve expense, restructuring (recoveries) costs, impairment of goodwill and other intangible assets, and non-recurring legal expenses and settlements. Adjusted EBITDA is a key measure used by our management team and the board of directors to understand and evaluate our operating performance and trends, to prepare and approve our annual budget and to develop short and long-term operating plans.
39

The table below sets forth the established threshold, target and maximum performance levels and applicable payout amounts for each annual bonus metric (with the achievement percentage, subject to linear interpolation between these levels):

2025 Annual Bonus Funding Level |  | Membership Growth (Weighted 25%) |  | AEP Voluntary Retention (Weighted 25%) |  | Adjusted EBITDA (Weighted 50%)
0% Funding |  | <25% |  | >(150 bps) |  | <$66M
50% Funding |  | 25% |  | (150 bps) |  | $66M
75% Funding |  | 35% |  | 0 bps |  | $70M
100% Funding |  | 45% |  | 100 bps |  | $87M
150% Funding |  | 60% |  | 200 bps |  | $92M

In February 2026, the Talent and Compensation Committee certified that the Company achieved a Membership Growth year over year of approximately 53% which equates to a funding level of 128% of target, year over year change in AEP Voluntary Retention of approximately 109 bps which equates to a funding level of 104%, but did not reach the threshold performance level for the Adjusted EBITDA metric. On a combined basis, with the weighting of all metrics, these outcomes would have resulted in a funding level of 58% of target, before the Stars rating multiplier. The Talent and Compensation Committee, in consultation with management, considered the metric achievement, and in light of only achieving a 3.5 Stars rating, which triggered a cutback that reduced the 2025 overall bonus achievement level by 50%, determined that no bonuses would be paid to the NEOs in respect of the 2025 annual bonus period.
Long-Term Incentive Programs
We structure our NEO long-term incentive programs to maximize retention value and emphasize incentive value in light of each NEO’s total compensation package. Our Talent and Compensation Committee considers a variety of factors in determining the number and type of long-term incentive awards, if any, to grant to each NEO, including each NEO's role, responsibilities, past performance, future potential, current level of stock ownership, amount of unvested equity holdings and individual performance, as well as the market data of the Company’s peer group. For 2025, the long-term incentive program consisted of RSU grants and a three-year MIP, as described below.
Similar to the approach taken for our short-term bonus program to re-establish the calendar year as the long-term incentive compensation cycle beginning in January 2025, in connection with its annual review of compensation packages in October 2024, the Talent and Compensation Committee approved target long-term incentive compensation amounts for the NEOs for the three-year performance cycle beginning January 2025, as described in the table below, allocating, for each NEO, 60% of the aggregate amount to be granted as RSUs and 40% to represent the NEO’s aggregate target performance amount under the 2025 MIP covering the period January 1, 2025 – December 31, 2027 (the "2025 MIP").
40

Name |  | Target Long-Term Incentive Compensation amount ($) |  | Number of RSUs Granted(1) |  | Target Payouts(2)
|  |  |  | Number of RSUs Granted in October 2024 | Number of RSUs Granted in May 2025 |  | 2025 Cash MIP First Tranche Target Payout ($) | 2025 Cash MIP Second Tranche Target Payout ($) | 2025 Cash MIP Third Tranche Target Payout ($)
Andrew Toy |  | 10,000,000 |  | 1,910,828 | — |  | 1,333,333 | 1,333,333 | 1,333,333
Peter Kuipers(3) |  | — |  | — | 326,647 |  | 253,333 | 253,333 | 253,333
Jamie L. Reynoso |  | 3,800,000 |  | 726,114 | — |  | 506,667 | 506,667 | 506,667
Brady Priest |  | 3,800,000 |  | 726,114 | — |  | 506,667 | 506,667 | 506,667
Conrad Wai |  | 3,800,000 |  | 726,114 | — |  | 506,667 | 506,667 | 506,667
(1) Represents, for NEOs other than Peter Kuipers, 60% of the NEO’s 2025 long-term incentive compensation amount.
(2) The aggregate amount of the three tranches represents, for NEOs other than Peter Kuipers, 40% of the NEO’s long-term incentive compensation amount.
(3) Pursuant to the terms of his employment agreement, Mr. Kuipers received a sign-on RSU award valued at $5,000,000. This award was granted to Mr. Kuipers in April 2024, and for this reason, Mr. Kuipers was not assigned an additional target long-term incentive compensation amount for 2024. In recognition of his one-year anniversary and to incorporate him into the 2025 long-term incentive compensation program, Mr. Kuipers was awarded a pro-rated RSU grant and a pro-rated 2025 Cash MIP target of $760,000.

2025 Equity Awards
The RSUs granted as part of the 2025 long-term incentive program, as set forth in the table above, were granted to the NEOs, other than Mr. Kuipers, in October 2024. Therefore, these grants were reported in the Summary Compensation Table last year (reporting 2024 compensation) in accordance with the applicable disclosure rules. These RSUs, as well as the RSUs to Mr. Kuiper granted in May 2025, vest over four years, with 25% of the RSUs vesting on the first anniversary of the date of grant and the remaining RSUs vesting in quarterly installments thereafter, subject, in each case, to the NEO’s continued service through the applicable vesting date. For a description of the change in control and severance provisions related to our NEO’s RSU and PRSU grants, please see “Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control" below.
41

2025 MIP
As described above, 40% of the target incentive values that the Talent and Compensation Committee established as part of the 2025 long-term incentive program was allocated to potentially be earned under the 2025 MIP. The 2025 MIP covers the three-year performance period of January 1, 2025 to December 31, 2027 and is comprised of three tranches. The first two tranches consist of two measurement periods: (i) January 1, 2025 through December 31, 2025, and (ii) January 1, 2026 through December 31, 2026, with payment determined based on performance against metrics chosen for that measurement period. Each of these tranches is eligible for payout between zero - 150% of target based on the level of achievement, with no payment occurring in respect of a particular metric if performance does not meet the metric’s threshold level. The third tranche of the 2025 MIP will be payable following the December 31, 2027 vesting date in an amount equal to an average of the payouts earned for the first two tranches, if any. All payments under the 2025 MIP are subject to the eligible officer's continued service through each of the payment dates.
2025 MIP - Tranche 1 (measurement period January 1, 2025 to December 31, 2025)
The performance metrics used to determine payout for the first measurement period under the 2025 MIP were Incurred Gross Profit Per Member Per Month Variance ("Incurred GP") and the Company’s Stars rating. Incurred Gross Profit measures benefit from new and returning members, and this measure is impacted by managing clinical program enrollment, expanding the value of clinical programs, enrolling new members in our Clover Assistant platform early in their membership, and managing medical expense. The Company’s Stars rating is a metric reflecting the revenue, servicing, and clinical quality provided under Clover's Medicare Advantage plans.
The tables below set forth the established threshold, target and maximum performance levels and applicable payout amounts for the performance period beginning on January 1, 2025, and ending on December 31, 2025, for each metric (with the achievement percentage, subject to linear interpolation between these levels):

Funding Level |  | Incurred GP PMPM Variance (Weighted 50%)
0% Funding |  | <(10.0%)
50% Funding |  | (10)%
75% Funding |  | (5)%
100% Funding |  | —%
150% Funding |  | 5%

Funding Level |  | Stars Rating (Weighted 50%)
0% Funding |  | 3.5
100% Funding |  | 4
150% Funding |  | 4.5

In February 2026, the Talent and Compensation Committee certified that the Company did not achieve the threshold level of performance for Incurred GP PMPM Variance, nor a Stars rating that met the threshold for funding in respect of that metric. Therefore, the Talent and Compensation Committee determined that no payment was earned by the NEOs in respect of the 2025 MIP’s first tranche for the performance period beginning on January 1, 2025 and ending on December 31, 2025.
42

2023 Cash MIP – Second Tranche (measurement period July 2024 – June 2025)
In October 2023, we established a three-year cash-based MIP (the “2023 MIP”), of which the measurement period for the second tranche ended on June 30, 2025. The 2023 MIP works similarly to the 2025 MIP described above. In 2023, each eligible executive officer was granted an aggregate target award that was eligible to be earned in three installments. Performance for the first tranche of the 2023 MIP resulted in a payout of 150% of target, and was paid in August 2024. Results for the second tranche are described below. Payout of the third tranche under the 2023 Cash MIP will be calculated as the average of the payouts for the first two tranches and payable following the June 30, 2026 vesting date.
The performance metric used to determine payout for the second tranche measurement period (July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2025) under the 2023 MIP was Clover Assistant Touch ("CA Touch"). CA Touch refers to interactions our members have with Clover Assistant, through Primary Care Physicians, specialists, assessments, and other providers.
The following table includes the CA Touch target amounts approved by the Talent and Compensation Committee for the second measurement period, the Company’s actual achievement of the performance metric for the period, and the applicable achievement percentage:

|  | CA Touch 2H 24 July-December 2024 |  | CA Touch 1H 25 January-June 2025
Target Amount |  | 57,000 |  | 45,000
Actual Amount |  | 56,876 |  | 51,925
Achievement Percentage |  | 98% |  | 150%

Based on the level of achievement, the second tranche of the 2023 MIP was earned at 124% of the target amount. The actual payout amounts approved for each NEO for first and the second tranches of the 2023 MIP, and the average that will be eligible for payment as the third tranche, subject to continued employment through the vesting date, are as follows:

Name |  | 2023 Cash MIP First Tranche Actual Payout Paid August 2024 ($) |  | 2023 Cash MIP Second Tranche Actual Payout Paid August 2025 ($) |  | 2023 Cash MIP Third Tranche Payout Amount Payable August 2026 Subject to Service ($)
Andrew Toy(1) |  | — |  | — |  | —
Peter Kuipers(1) |  | — |  | — |  | —
Jamie Reynoso |  | 750,000 |  | 620,000 |  | 685,000
Conrad Wai |  | 550,000 |  | 454,667 |  | 502,334
Brady Priest |  | 550,000 |  | 454,667 |  | 502,334
(1) NEO was not eligible to participate in the 2023 Cash MIP.

43

2023 Performance Restricted Share Units (PRSUs)
In October 2023, as part of the total long-term incentive compensation program, we issued performance share unit grants (the “2023 PRSU”) to eligible executive officers, which was designed as a two-year program taking into account shareholder dilution considerations. The 2023 PRSUs were designed to motivate and retain executive officers and complement the October 2023 MIP program. Under this program, each eligible executive officer was granted a target share award of restricted stock units, eligible to be earned in two installments. The payout under the 2023 PRSU ranged from zero to 150% of the participant’s target amount for that installment, based on the level of achievement of two performance metrics over one-year measurement periods and subject to the executive officer’s continued service through each of the two payment dates.
Payout of the second installment under the 2023 PRSU was based upon the July 1, 2024 through June 30, 2025 metric achievement and continued service, and payable on October 31, 2025.
Based on the achievement and the continuing service of the NEOs, the second installment of the 2023 PRSU was earned at 130% of the target amount, resulting in the following payouts in the form of shares in October 2025:

Name |  | 2025 PRSU Second Installment Payout
Andrew Toy(1) |  | —
Peter Kuipers(1) |  | —
Jamie Reynoso |  | 259,000
Brady Priest |  | 189,934
Conrad Wai |  | 189,934
(1) NEO was not eligible to receive a 2023 PRSU award.

Employment Agreements and Severance and Change in Control Benefits
We are party to an employment agreement with each of our NEOs, that provides each NEO with severance protections in certain circumstances following such NEO’s termination of employment by the Company (or a successor) without cause or by the NEO for good reason, whether or not in connection with a change in control. The following table generally describes the severance benefits in the employment agreements we have with our NEOs as well as the compensation philosophy and considerations underlying each severance benefit. The section of this Proxy Statement titled "Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control" discusses each NEO’s severance benefits in more specific detail.
44

Termination and Change in Control Protections
Philosophy |  | Considerations |  | Terms
Attract and Retain Executives: Intended to ease an NEO's transition due to an unexpected employment termination or retirement. Retain and encourage our NEOs to remain focused on our business and the interests of our stockholders when considering strategic alternatives that may involve a change in control. |  | The employment of our NEOs is "at will," meaning we can terminate them at any time and they can terminate their employment with us at any time. Arrangements should be designed to: (i) provide reasonable compensation to NEOs who leave the Company under certain circumstances to facilitate their transition to new employment and (ii) require a departing NEOs to sign a separation and release agreement acceptable to us as a condition to receiving post-employment compensation payments or benefits. |  | Agreements with NEOs: Provide for certain cash payments, and/or the vesting of certain equity awards and COBRA benefits, in the event there is an involuntary separation of employment under various circumstances, subject to the execution of a release of claims. Generally, provide for accelerated vesting of equity awards upon a change in control if the NEO is terminated within a certain period of time following the change in control by the acquiring entity in connection with the change in control under specified circumstances, subject to the execution of a release of claims.
Align Interests with Stockholders: Mitigate any potential employer liability and avoid future disputes or litigation. |  | "Double-trigger" provisions preserve morale and productivity, and encourage executive retention in the event of a change in control. These provisions are considered typical components of compensation programs for executive officers among our fiscal year 2025 peer group. |  |

Other Executive Benefits
In 2025, we did not provide perquisites to our NEOs, and we did not provide benefits that were not generally available to our other employees. Our employee NEOs are eligible to participate in our employee benefit plans, including our medical, dental, vision, group life, disability and accidental death and dismemberment insurance plans, in each case, on the same basis as all other employees.
We maintain a 401(k) plan that provides eligible employees, including our employee NEOs, with an opportunity to save for retirement on a tax advantaged basis. Eligible employees are able to defer eligible compensation subject to applicable annual Internal Revenue Code limits. Employees are immediately and fully vested in their contributions. The 401(k) plan permits us to make matching contributions and profit-sharing contributions to eligible participants after the first anniversary of their employment.
We believe these benefits are generally consistent with those offered by other companies and specifically with those companies with which we compete for employees.
Stockholder Say-on-Pay Vote
In accordance with applicable SEC rules, at our 2022 Annual Meeting, we currently conduct Say-on-Pay votes every year. We intend to consider the outcome of such Say-on-Pay votes as one of the considerations when making compensation decisions regarding our NEOs each year. At our 2025 annual meeting, 99.3% of the votes cast by our stockholders supported our executive compensation program. We are pleased with the support we received in 2025, and we plan to continue to evolve our executive compensation program with the interests and perspectives of our stockholders in mind.
45

Executive Compensation Policies and Practices
Equity Grant Policy
Our equity awards typically vest over a number of years, and may have performance vesting conditions as well as time vesting requirements. As such, this compensation is subject to higher risk than cash compensation and subject to forfeiture if employees leave their position prior to vesting, which, in the Talent and Compensation Committee’s view, motivates our executive officers and other employees to remain employed and to take actions that will benefit us and our stockholders over the long term. Equity awards for our executive officers are typically granted pursuant to a formula based on a specified dollar amount, with the number of RSUs for each RSU and PRSU grant, as applicable, determined by dividing the dollar amount by the closing market price of our stock for a specified period through the grant date. Typically, annual awards for executive officers are granted as a mix of RSUs, PRSUs and cash, while new-hire awards for executive officers are typically structured as RSUs in order to promote the new executive’s share ownership and align interests with those of our stockholders. In addition, the Talent and Compensation Committee has delegated authority to our General Counsel, Chief People Officer, and Chief Financial Officer to make new hire and promotion grants, within certain parameters, to employees at the vice president level and below. All other equity grants must be approved by our Talent and Compensation Committee or our Board.
Equity Award Grant Timing Policy
We do not have a formal policy regarding the timing of the grant of stock options or other equity awards in relation to the disclosure of material nonpublic information. When equity awards are granted from time to time to non-NEOs, the Company’s practice is for the grants to be reviewed and approved by a delegated committee of executives called the Equity Granting Committee. Any grants to NEOs are approved by our Talent and Compensation Committee. During 2025, our Talent and Compensation Committee did not take into account any material nonpublic information when determining the timing and terms of equity incentive awards, and we did not time the disclosure of material nonpublic information for the purpose of affecting the value of executive compensation. During 2025, we did not grant stock options to our NEOs.
Hedging, Pledging and Insider Trading
Our Insider Trading Policy applies to all of our directors, officers, employees and certain designated contractors and vendors. It expressly bars ownership of financial instruments or participation in investment strategies that hedge the economic risk of owning our equity securities, such as prepaid variable forward contracts, equity swaps, collars, and exchange funds. Directors, officers, and other employees are prohibited from holding the Company's securities in a margin account or otherwise pledging the Company's securities as collateral for a loan unless approved by the Company's Corporate Compliance Officer. In addition, we prohibit our executive officers, directors and employees and Clover itself from purchasing or selling our securities while in possession of material, non-public information (other than pursuant to 10b5-1 Plans (as defined below)), or otherwise using such information for their personal benefit. We also maintain quarterly and other periodic black-out windows during which applicable individuals may not trade.
Pursuant to the terms of our Insider Trading Policy, our executive officers and other employees, as well as members of our Board of Directors, are permitted to enter into trading plans that are intended to comply with the requirements of Exchange Act Rule 10b5-1 ("10b5-1 Plans") so that they may make predetermined trades of our stock. Certain senior executive officers, as identified by the Corporate Compliance Officer, are required under our Insider Trading Policy to adopt 10b5-1 Plans in order to make any trades of our stock, unless an exemption is approved.
46

Stock Ownership Guidelines
In March 2023, our Board, upon the recommendation of our Talent and Compensation Committee, adopted mandatory stock ownership guidelines for our CEO and other executive officers (as defined in Rule 3b-7 of the Exchange Act), intended to help align the interests of our CEO and executive officers with those of our stockholders.
In February 2026, our Talent and Compensation Committee adopted mandatory stock ownership guidelines for our non-employee directors, which are intended to align the interests of our outside directors with those of our stockholders.
The stock ownership guidelines for executive officers and directors are based on the individual holding "eligible shares" with a value equal to a multiple of their annual base salary or annual cash retainer, as follows:

Executive Officer Position | Multiple of Base Salary
CEO | 3x
Executive Officers (other than the CEO) | 1.5x

Board of Directors | Multiple of Cash Annual Retainer
Non-Employee Director | 5x

For purposes of these calculations, "eligible shares" includes (1) shares of the Company’s Class A or Class B common stock ("Shares") owned outright by the executive, (2) net Shares acquired upon the exercise of any stock option, (3) net Shares resulting from vested time-based restricted stock and time-based restricted stock units, (4) net Shares resulting from vested and settled performance shares or performance share units, and (5) Shares represented by vested, in-the-money options.
Each individual covered by the guidelines must achieve the minimum ownership requirements by: (i) for current executive officers and directors, the fifth anniversary of the adoption of the Company’s stock ownership guidelines and (ii) for future executive officers and directors, the fifth anniversary of their appointment to the relevant executive officer or director position, as applicable. The Talent and Compensation Committee will have the discretion to waive or postpone compliance with the guidelines in the event of significant movements in the price of the Company’s Class A common stock and in certain other limited circumstances as described in the guidelines.
47

Clawback Policy
We maintain a policy for the recoupment of certain cash and equity incentive compensation (the "Clawback Policy") in the event of an accounting restatement or certain types of misconduct that applies to each of our current and former executive officers (as defined in the Clawback Policy). The Clawback Policy provides for the recovery of certain incentive compensation paid to an individual covered by the Clawback Policy in the event the Company is required to correct an error that is material to previously issued financial statements or would result in a material misstatement if the error was left uncorrected in the current period or was corrected in the current period. Incentive compensation subject to recoupment includes the difference between the amount of incentive compensation granted to, earned by, or vested for the benefit of the individual during the three fiscal years preceding the required restatement and the amount that otherwise would have been received based on the restated financial measures, without regard to any taxes paid. However, for incentive compensation based on stock price or total stockholder return, where the amount of erroneously awarded compensation is not subject to mathematical calculation based directly on the accounting restatement of the Company’s financial statements triggering the recovery under the Clawback Policy, the Board's independent directors will calculate the recoverable amount in accordance with applicable SEC rules and Nasdaq listing standards. The Clawback Policy also provides the independent directors of our Board with discretion to recover all, or any portion of, incentive compensation awarded to a covered individual if they determine that the covered individual engaged in detrimental conduct, including a material violation of the Company’s code of business conduct and ethics, a material violations of law within the scope of employment, or action or inaction resulting in financial harm to the Company. The Clawback Policy complies with the Nasdaq listing standards that became effective October 2, 2023, and is in compliance with Rule 10D-1 of the Dodd Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (the "Dodd-Frank Act").
Our Compensation-Setting Process
Role of Talent and Compensation Committee
Our Talent and Compensation Committee works closely with its independent consultant and meets regularly, including in executive sessions without members of management present, to make decisions about the compensation of our CEO and other executive officers. Our Talent and Compensation Committee reviews a variety of market data and information, including Company, peer company and industry compensation information, and considers the recommendations of its independent consultant when making compensation decisions. The committee chairperson reports the actions of the committee to the Board. The responsibilities of our Talent and Compensation Committee include, among other things, reviewing and approving (or making recommendations to the Board, as applicable, regarding):
•overall compensation strategy;
•amounts and forms of executive compensation, including base salary, incentive compensation and equity-based compensation;
•goals and objectives to be considered in determining the compensation of the CEO and other executive officers;
•annual and long-term incentive plans and benefit plans;
•compensation risk assessment;
•overall equity pool planning;
•Board compensation;
•annual proxy disclosure/CD&A disclosure; and
•compensation peer group.
48

Role of Independent Compensation Consultant
Our Talent and Compensation Committee generally retains an independent compensation consultant to help understand competitive compensation levels and incentive designs. The independent compensation consultant is solely hired by, and reports directly to, the Talent and Compensation Committee. The Talent and Compensation Committee has sole authority to retain and terminate the independent compensation consultant. At our Talent and Compensation Committee's discretion, the independent compensation consultant:
•provides independent advice to the committee on current trends and best practices in compensation design;
•advises on plans or practices that may improve the effectiveness of our compensation program;
•attends committee meetings;
•assists the committee in determining peer companies and evaluating compensation proposals; and
•conducts compensation-related research.
In making 2025 compensation decisions, our Talent and Compensation Committee retained Aon, plc, specifically the Human Capital Practice ("Aon") to assist with designing and reviewing our executive compensation programs and understanding executive compensation trends and best practices in compensation design. Our Talent and Compensation Committee has analyzed and determined that the work of Aon, as a compensation consultant, has not created any conflict of interest and that Aon is independent under applicable Nasdaq listing standards.
Role of Management
Our NEOs do not set their own compensation, nor are they present when the Talent and Compensation Committee establishes their specific individual compensation. Our CEO will provide an evaluation of each other NEO's performance to the Talent and Compensation Committee and will make recommendations regarding the base salary, target annual incentive bonuses and equity awards for executive officers other than himself. Our CEO's recommendations, for each other NEO, are considered by our Talent and Compensation Committee, which makes its own ultimate determinations as to the compensation of the NEOs.
Our human resources department provides additional analysis and guidance as requested by the Talent and Compensation Committee related to NEO compensation, including the following:
•developing, summarizing, and presenting information and analyses to enable the Talent and Compensation Committee to execute its responsibilities, as well as addressing specific requests for information from the Talent and Compensation Committee;
•attending Talent and Compensation Committee meetings, as requested, to provide information, respond to questions, and otherwise assist the Talent and Compensation Committee; and
•assisting the CEO in making preliminary recommendations of base salary structure and cash and equity incentive awards for the other executive officers
49

Peer Group
In fiscal year 2025, the primary peer group used to inform our Talent and Compensation Committee of pay decisions and practices remained the same as the group used in fiscal year 2024 and included:

Primary Peer Group Companies
Agilon Health | ModivCare
Alignment Healthcare | Omnicell
Astrana Health (formerly Apollo Medical) | Oscar Health
Claritev | Phreesia
DocGo | Privia Health Group
eHealth | Progyny
Evolent Health | SelectQuote
GoHealth | Teladoc Health
Health Catalyst | Veradigm
Jamf |

The peer group companies were chosen based on, among other things, (i) industry, including healthcare and technology companies, (ii) revenue, (iii) revenue growth, (iv) market cap, (v) market cap as a multiple of revenue, and (vi) headcount.
Tax Considerations
Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, places a limit of $1 million on the amount of compensation that we may deduct as a business expense in any year with respect to certain of our most highly paid executive officers. While the Talent and Compensation Committee considers the deductibility of compensation as one factor in determining executive compensation, the Talent and Compensation Committee retains the discretion to award compensation that is not deductible. The Talent and Compensation Committee believes that it is in the best interests of our stockholders to maintain flexibility in its approach to executive compensation in order to structure a program that it considers to be the most effective in attracting, motivating and retaining key executives.
Compensation Risk Assessment
Our Talent and Compensation Committee has assessed our compensation philosophy and objectives, and the forms of compensation and benefits for all employees, including our executive officers, and has concluded that our compensation policies and practices do not create risks that are reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the Company.
50

Our Talent and Compensation Committee believes that the design and objectives of our executive compensation program provide an appropriate balance of incentives for our NEOs, thereby discouraging them from taking inappropriate risks. Among other things, our executive compensation program includes the following design features:
•a balanced mix of cash and equity, as well as appropriately balanced fixed (base salary) and variable (cash incentives and equity-based awards) compensation;
•a mix of short-term and long-term incentives, with short-term incentives currently representing a lower proportion of the total mix;
•an incentive compensation clawback policy that requires us to recoup certain incentive compensation paid to our executive officers in the event of an accounting restatement or breach of company policy or legislation;
•an executive minimum stock ownership policy that helps ensure that the interests of our executive officers are aligned with those of our stockholders;
•cash and equity incentives based on achieving Company performance objectives;
•caps on annual cash incentive payouts;
•general alignment with prevalent low-risk pay practices;
•policies prohibiting hedging and pledging of Clover stock by our employees, officers or directors.
The information contained in the following report of the Talent and Compensation Committee is not considered to be "soliciting material," "filed," or incorporated by reference in any past or future filing by the Company under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 or the Securities Act of 1933 unless, and only to the extent that, the Company specifically incorporates it by reference.
Compensation Committee Report
The Talent and Compensation Committee has reviewed and discussed the foregoing CD&A with management. Based upon this review and discussion, the Talent and Compensation Committee recommended to the Board that the CD&A be included in this Proxy Statement for the Annual Meeting.
Submitted by the Talent and Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors:
Carladenise Armbrister Edwards, Ph.D.
Anna U. Loengard, M.D.
William G. Robinson, Jr. (Chair)
51

Summary Compensation Table
The following table sets forth information concerning the compensation of the 2025 NEOs for each of the last three or fewer fiscal years during which such individuals were executive officers:

Name and Principal Position |  | Year |  | Salary ($) |  | Bonus ($) |  | Stock Awards ($)(1) |  | Option Awards ($)(2) |  | Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation ($)(3) |  | All Other Compensation ($)(4) |  | Total Compensation ($)
Andrew Toy, Co-Founder and Chief Executive Officer |  | 2025 |  | 800,000 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 509,539 |  |  | 9,846 |  |  | 1,319,385 |
|  | 2024 |  | 721,311 |  |  | — |  |  | 7,891,720 |  |  | — |  |  | 854,000 |  |  | 9,692 |  |  | 9,476,723 |
|  | 2023 |  | 700,000 |  |  | — |  |  | 9,048,230 |  |  | — |  |  | 396,971 |  |  | 9,500 |  |  | 10,154,701 |
Peter Kuipers, Chief Financial Officer |  | 2025 |  | 525,000 |  |  | — |  |  | 1,175,929 |  |  | — |  |  | 344,138 |  |  | — |  |  | 2,045,067 |
|  | 2024 |  | 367,213 |  |  | — |  |  | 4,617,123 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 4,984,336 |
Jamie L. Reynoso, Chief Executive Officer of Medicare Advantage |  | 2025 |  | 550,001 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 904,626 |  |  | 13,539 |  |  | 1,468,166 |
|  | 2024 |  | 550,000 |  |  | — |  |  | 2,998,851 |  |  | — |  |  | 1,229,496 |  |  | 13,800 |  |  | 4,792,147 |
|  | 2023 |  | 486,539 |  |  | — |  |  | 1,789,264 |  |  | — |  |  | 204,844 |  |  | 14,197 |  |  | 2,494,844 |
Conrad Wai, Chief Executive Officer of Counterpart Health |  | 2025 |  | 495,000 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 704,461 |  |  | 12,477 |  |  | 1,211,938 |
|  | 2024 |  | 479,262 |  |  | — |  |  | 2,998,851 |  |  | — |  |  | 976,708 |  |  | 10,877 |  |  | 4,465,698 |
Brady Priest, Chief Executive Officer of Clover Care Services |  | 2025 |  | 495,000 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 704,461 |  |  | — |  |  | 1,199,461 |
|  | 2024 |  | 479,262 |  |  | — |  |  | 2,998,851 |  |  | — |  |  | 976,708 |  |  | — |  |  | 4,454,821 |
|  | 2023 |  | 453,847 |  |  | — |  |  | 699,086 |  |  | — |  |  | 194,063 |  |  | — |  |  | 1,346,996 |
(1) Represents the aggregate grant date fair value of RSU awards granted in 2025 computed in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718, as discussed in Note 14 to our Consolidated Financial Statements included in the Form 10-K. Note that the amounts reported in this column reflect the accounting value for the RSU awards and may not correspond to the actual economic value that may be received by the NEO from the award. As part of the Company’s shift back to a calendar year compensation cycle, the RSU awards attributable to the 2025 long-term equity program were granted in October 2024 and reported in this table in respect of 2024 in accordance with the applicable disclosure rules.
(2) No stock options were granted to the NEOs in 2025, 2024,or 2023
(3) Represents payments made, if any, in respect of (i) the Company's 2025 annual cash bonus program for the performance period beginning January 1, 2025, and ending December 31, 2025, (ii) the stub period bonuses paid in respect of the performance period beginning on October 1, 2024, and ending on March 31, 2025, and (iii) the 2023 MIP for the second measurement period (July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2025). For additional information about each program, refer to the section of this Proxy Statement titles "Compensation Discussion and Analysis - Short-Term Incentives" and "Compensation Discussion and Analysis - Long-Term Incentives," respectively.
(4) Represents the Company's matching contributions to our 401(k) plan.

52

Grants of Plan-Based Awards for the Year Ended December 31, 2025

Name |  | Grant Date |  | Estimated Future Payouts Under Non-Equity Incentive Plan Awards ($) |  |  |  | All Other Stock Awards: Number of Shares of Stock or Units (#) |  | Grant Date Fair Value of Stock and Option Awards ($)
|  | Threshold ($) |  | Target ($) |  | Maximum ($) |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Andrew Toy |  |  | (1) |  | — |  |  | 800,000 |  |  | 1,200,000 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  |  | (2) |  | — |  |  | 4,000,000 |  |  | 6,000,000 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Peter Kuipers |  |  | (1) |  | — |  |  | 498,750 |  |  | 748,125 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  |  | (2) |  | — |  |  | 760,000 |  |  | 1,140,000 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  | 5/19/2025 | (3) |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 326,647 |  |  | 1,175,929 |
Jamie L Reynoso |  |  | (1) |  | — |  |  | 412,500 |  |  | 618,750 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  |  | (2) |  | — |  |  | 1,520,000 |  |  | 2,280,000 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Conrad Wai |  |  | (1) |  | — |  |  | 371,250 |  |  | 556,875 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  |  | (2) |  | — |  |  | 1,520,000 |  |  | 2,280,000 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Brady Priest |  |  | (1) |  | — |  |  | 371,250 |  |  | 556,875 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  |  | (2) |  | — |  |  | 1,520,000 |  |  | 2,280,000 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  | — |
(1) Represents possible cash incentive awards to be earned under the Company's annual cash bonus program for the performance period beginning January 1, 2025, and ending December 31, 2025, based 100% upon the achievement of certain performance levels with respect to the relevant metrics. The actual total incentive award could range from 0% of the NEO's target incentive amounts to 150% of the NEO's target incentive amounts if the goals are all achieved at the maximum level and employment continues through the payment date. Based on performance results, no amount became payable in respect of the 2025 annual cash bonus program. Amounts reported in the Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation column of the Summary Compensation Table pertain to the stub period bonus granted in 2024, and the second measurement period of the 2023 MIP granted in 2023. For additional information about these awards, refer section of this Proxy Statement titled “Compensation Discussion and Analysis – Short-Term Incentives.”
(2) Represents potential cash incentive awards to be earned under the Company’s 2025 MIP, which is a three-year cash bonus program based 100% upon Company performance with respect to performance metrics selected by the Talent and Compensation Committee over two measuring periods (and three payment dates). The actual total incentive award could range from 0% of the NEO’s target incentive amount to 150% of the NEO’s target incentive amount if the goals were all achieved at the maximum level and employment continues through each vesting date. For additional information about these awards refer to the section of this Proxy Statement titled “Compensation Discussion and Analysis – Long-Term Incentive Programs - 2025 MIP.
(3) Reflects time-vesting RSU award that vests over four years, with 25% of the RSUs vesting on the first anniversary of the grant date and the remainder vesting in twelve equal quarterly installments beginning on the date that is three months after the first anniversary of the grant date, subject, in each case, to the NEO’s continued service through the applicable vesting date. For additional information about these awards, refer section of this Proxy Statement titled “Compensation Discussion and Analysis – Long-Term Incentives.”

53

Outstanding Equity Awards at December 31, 2025
The following table summarizes the number of shares of common stock underlying outstanding equity incentive plan awards for each NEO as of December 31, 2025.

Name |  | Grant Date |  | Option Awards |  | Stock Awards
|  | Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#) Exercisable(1) |  |  |  | Option Exercise Price ($)(2) |  | Option Expiration Date |  | Number of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (#) |  | Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested ($) (3) |  | Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (#) |  | Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Market or Payout Value of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested ($)(3)
Andrew Toy |  | 2/4/2020 |  |  | 3,669,607 |  |  |  |  | 5.45 |  |  | 2/3/2030 |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  | 2/4/2020 |  |  | 5,334,515 |  |  |  |  | 2.23 |  |  | 2/3/2030 |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  | 7/22/2018 |  |  | 3,786,201 |  |  |  |  | 1.67 |  |  | 7/21/2028 |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  | 8/8/2022 | (4) |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 505,326 |  |  | 1,187,516 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  | 1/01/2023 | (5) |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 3,042,035 |  |  | 7,148,782 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  | 10/15/2024 | (6) |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 1,433,121 |  |  | 3,367,834 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  | 1/07/2021 | (7) |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 3,582,291 |  |  | 8,418,384 |
|  | 1/07/2021 | (7) |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 11,142,328 |  |  | 26,184,471 |
Peter Kuipers |  | 4/29/2024 | (6) |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 4,280,821 |  |  | 10,059,929 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  | 5/19/2025 | (6) |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 326,647 |  |  | 767,620 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Jamie L. Reynoso |  | 7/27/2020 |  |  | 465,316 |  |  |  |  | 4.67 |  |  | 7/26/2030 |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  | 6/29/2020 |  |  | 51,701 |  |  |  |  | 3.66 |  |  | 6/28/2030 |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  | 3/14/2022 | (6) |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 31,935 |  |  | 75,047 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  | 9/16/2022 | (6) |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 66,255 |  |  | 155,699 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  | 1/03/2023 | (6) |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 110,620 |  |  | 259,957 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  | 10/15/2024 | (6) |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 544,585 |  |  | 1,279,775 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Conrad Wai |  | 3/14/2022 | (6) |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 193,799 |  |  | 455,428 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  | 10/15/2024 | (6) |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 544,585 |  |  | 1,279,775 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Brady Priest |  | 9/13/2017 |  |  | 362,252 |  |  |  |  | 1.67 |  |  | 9/12/2027 |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  | 8/10/2016 |  |  | 79,349 |  |  |  |  | 1.26 |  |  | 8/9/2026 |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  | 7/18/2022 | (6) |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 317,797 |  |  | 746,823 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  | 10/15/2024 | (6) |  | — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 544,585 |  |  | 1,279,775 |  |  | — |  |  | — |

(1) All of the outstanding options granted under our 2014 Equity Incentive Plan ("2014 Plan") are options to purchase shares of our Class B common stock and are immediately exercisable in light of an elective early exercise design feature of the awards. Class B common stock is convertible on a one to one basis to Class A common stock at the election of the holder or generally upon, certain specified events, and generally upon the transfer of the shares of Class B common stock. As of December 31, 2025, all outstanding options are vested and exercisable.
54

(2) Represents the fair market value of a share of our common stock on the date of grant for all stock options, except for the stock option granted on February 4, 2020, to Mr. Toy for 3,669,607 shares, which represents two times the fair market value of a share of our common stock on the date of grant, each as determined by our Board.
(3) RSUs and PRSUs represent the right to receive a share of the applicable class of our common stock upon vesting. Market values were determined by multiplying the number of units by the closing price per share of our Class A common stock of $2.35 on December 31, 2025.
(4) Represents the first portion of Mr. Toy’s promotional time-vesting RSUs that vest over four years, with 25% of the RSUs vesting on the first anniversary of the grant date and the remainder vesting in twelve equal quarterly installments beginning on the date that is three months after the first anniversary of the grant date, subject, in each case, to his continued service through the applicable vesting date. For additional information about the accelerated vesting provisions applicable to Mr. Toy’s equity awards, refer section of this Proxy Statement titled “Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control – Separation Arrangements – Andrew Toy” and “Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control – Change in Control Arrangements.”
(5) Represents the second portion of Mr. Toy’s promotional time-vesting RSU grant, which vest over four years, with 25% of the RSUs vesting on the first anniversary of the date of grant and the remainder vesting in twelve equal quarterly installments beginning on the date that is three months after the anniversary of the date of grant, subject, in each case, to his continued service through the applicable vesting date. For additional information about the accelerated vesting provisions applicable to Mr. Toy’s equity awards, refer section of this Proxy Statement titled “Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control – Separation Arrangements – Andrew Toy” and “Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control – Change in Control Arrangements.”
(6) Represents RSUs that vest over four years, with 25% of the RSUs vesting on the first anniversary of the grant date and the remainder vests in twelve equal quarterly installments beginning on the date that is three months after the anniversary of the grant date, subject, in each case, to his or her continued service through the applicable vesting date. For additional information about the accelerated vesting provisions applicable to the NEO’s equity awards, refer section of this Proxy Statement titled “Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control – Separation Arrangements” and “Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control – Change in Control Arrangements.”
(7) The number of underlying unvested units listed reflects satisfaction of the performance conditions for a hybrid PRSU award granted under our 2014 Plan (in respect of 3,582,291) and our 2020 Management Incentive Plan (in respect of 11,142,328) each denominated in shares of our Class B common stock. The hybrid PRSU award would have vested if both the service and performance requirements were met. The service requirement was satisfied in five equal annual installments on the anniversaries of the grant date, subject to continued service with the Company. The performance requirement would have been satisfied 50% and 100% upon the Company's reaching certain stock price milestones (ranging from $20-$30 per share and the applicable milestone price must have been maintained for 90 consecutive calendar days) within five years of January 7, 2021. The unit number and payout value assumes performance was achieved at the 50% level, as of December 31, 2025. As of January 7, 2026, the hybrid PRSU awards were forfeited because the performance conditions were not satisfied. For additional information about the accelerated vesting provisions applicable to Mr. Toy’s equity awards, refer section of this Proxy Statement titled “Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control – Separation Arrangements – Andrew Toy” and “Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control – Change in Control Arrangements.”
55

2025 Option Exercises and Stock Vested
The following table shows the number of shares of common stock acquired and their value upon the exercise of stock options and the vesting of RSUs and PRSUs during 2025 for each NEO.

|  | Option Awards |  | Stock Awards
Name |  | Number of Shares Acquired on Exercise (#) |  | Value Realized on Exercise ($) |  | Number of Shares Acquired on Vesting (#)(1) |  | Value Realized on Vesting ($)(2)
Andrew Toy |  | — |  | — |  | 3,585,103 |  |  | 10,881,659 |
Peter Kuipers |  | — |  | — |  | 2,568,494 |  |  | 8,702,914 |
Jamie L. Reynoso |  | — |  | — |  | 1,317,828 |  |  | 4,225,049 |
Conrad Wai |  | — |  | — |  | 1,366,656 |  |  | 4,345,955 |
Brady Priest |  | — |  | — |  | 1,015,191 |  |  | 3,372,372 |
(1) Represents RSU or PRSU awards that vested in 2025.
(2) Calculated by multiplying the number of vested RSUs or PRSUs by the market price of the Company's Class A common stock on the vesting date.

Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control
Separation Arrangements
We have entered into an employment agreement with each of our NEOs that provides each NEO with severance protections in certain circumstances following such NEO’s termination of employment by the Company (or a successor) without cause or by the NEO for good reason, whether or not in connection with a change in control. Our NEO’s are not entitled to receive severance in connection with a termination by the Company for "cause" or in connection with a termination as a result of each NEO’s death or disability. The information described below reflects the impact of a termination of employment or a change in control pursuant to the agreements with our NEOs in effect as of December 31, 2025.
56

Andrew Toy
If Mr. Toy’s employment is terminated by us without "cause" or by Mr. Toy for "good reason" (in each case, as defined in his employment agreement), subject to Mr. Toy’s execution and non-revocation of a release of claims in our favor and continued compliance with customary confidentiality, non-solicitation, and non-disparagement requirements, he will be entitled to receive the following severance payments and benefits: (i) a cash payment equal to the sum of 1.5 times his then annual base salary plus 1.5 times his target cash bonus, (ii) payment of any earned but unpaid bonus, and (iii) reimbursement of COBRA health care premiums for up to 18 months after the termination date. Any unvested and outstanding equity that was granted prior to August 2022 will remain subject to the terms and conditions of the applicable award agreements, however, no portion of the RSUs granted to Mr. Toy in August 2022, January 2023, or October 2024 will automatically vest at the time of his termination.
If the termination of employment occurs within the three months prior to or within the 18 months following a change in control of the Company, subject to Mr. Toy’s execution and non-revocation of a release of claims in our favor and continued compliance with customary confidentiality, non-solicitation, and non-disparagement requirements, he will be entitled to receive the following severance payments and benefits: (i) a cash payment equal to the sum of 24 months of his then base salary plus 2.0 times his target cash bonus, (ii) payment of any earned but unpaid bonus, (iii) reimbursement of COBRA health care premiums for up to 24 months after the termination date, and (iv) full accelerated vesting of all outstanding and unvested time-based equity awards. Any unvested and outstanding performance-based awards will remain subject to the terms and conditions of their respective award agreements.
Furthermore, if the benefits payable to Mr. Toy are subject to Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code, such payments will be reduced to the extent necessary to provide Mr. Toy with the greatest after-tax benefit.
Peter Kuipers
If Mr. Kuipers' employment is terminated by us without "cause" or by Mr. Kuipers' for "good reason" (in each case, as defined in his employment agreement), subject to Mr. Kuipers' execution and non-revocation of a release of claims in our favor and continued compliance with customary confidentiality, non-solicitation, and non-disparagement requirements, he would have been entitled to receive the following severance payments and benefits: (i) a cash payment equal to the sum of 1 times his then annual base salary plus 1 times his target cash bonus, (ii) reimbursement of COBRA health care premiums for up to 12 months after the termination date, and (iii) any unvested equity awards granted prior to the effective date of a separation agreement that had not vested as of the separation agreement effective date, would have continued to vest in accordance with the terms of the applicable equity award grant agreement for a period of one year following the separation agreement effective date.
If the termination of employment occurs within the one month prior to or within the 18 months following a change in control of the Company, subject to Mr. Kuipers' execution and non-revocation of release of claims in our favor and continued compliance with customary confidentiality, non-solicitation, and non-disparagement requirements, he will be entitled to receive the following severance payments and benefits: (i) a cash payment equal to the sum of 18 months of his then base salary plus 1 times his target cash bonus, (ii) reimbursement of COBRA health care premiums for up to 18 months after the termination date, and (iii) full accelerated vesting of all outstanding and unvested time-based equity awards. Any unvested and outstanding performance-based awards will remain subject to the terms and conditions of their respective award agreements.
57

Furthermore, if the benefits payable to Mr. Kuipers were subject to Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code, such payments would have been reduced to the extent necessary to provide Mr. Kuipers with the greatest after-tax benefit.
Jamie L. Reynoso
If Ms. Reynoso’s employment is terminated by us without "cause" or by Ms. Reynoso for "good reason" (in each case, as defined in her employment agreement), subject to Ms. Reynoso’s execution and non-revocation of a release of claims in our favor and continued compliance with customary confidentiality, non-solicitation, and non-disparagement requirements, she will be entitled to receive the following severance payments and benefits: (i) a cash payment equal to her then annual base salary, and (ii) reimbursement of COBRA health care premiums for up to 12 months after the termination date.
If the termination of employment occurs within the one month prior to or within the 12 months following a change in control of the Company, subject to Ms. Reynoso’s execution and non-revocation of a release of claims in our favor and continued compliance with customary confidentiality, non-solicitation, and non-disparagement requirements, she will be entitled to receive the following severance payments and benefits: (i) a cash payment equal to 12 months of her then base salary plus 1.0 times her target cash bonus, (ii) reimbursement of COBRA health care premiums for up to 12 months after the termination date, and (iii) full accelerated vesting of all outstanding and unvested time-based equity awards.
Furthermore, if the benefits payable to Ms. Reynoso are subject to Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code, such payments will be reduced to the extent necessary to provide Ms. Reynoso with the greatest after-tax benefit.
Brady Priest
If Mr. Priest's employment is terminated by us without "cause" or by Mr. Priest for "good reason" (in each case, as defined in his employment agreement), subject to Mr. Priest’s execution and non-revocation of a release of claims in our favor and continued compliance with customary confidentiality, non-solicitation, and non-disparagement requirements, he will be entitled to receive the following severance payments and benefits: (i) a cash payment equal to his then annual base salary, and (ii) reimbursement of COBRA health care premiums for up to 12 months after the termination date.
If the termination of employment occurs within the one month prior to or within the 12 months following a change in control of the Company, subject to Mr. Priest’s execution and non-revocation of a release of claims in our favor and continued compliance with customary confidentiality, non-solicitation, and non-disparagement requirements, he will be entitled to receive the following severance payments and benefits: (i) a cash payment equal to his then base salary plus 1.0 times his target cash bonus, (ii) reimbursement of COBRA health care premiums for up to 12 months after the termination date, and (iii) full accelerated vesting of all outstanding and unvested time-based equity awards.
Furthermore, if the benefits payable to Mr. Priest are subject to Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code, such payments will be reduced to the extent necessary to provide Mr. Priest with the greatest after-tax benefit.
58

Conrad Wai
If Mr. Wai's employment is terminated by us for a reason other than (i) Cause, (ii) Executive becoming Disabled or (iii) Executive's death (in each case, as defined in his employment agreement and outside of a Change in Control Protection Period), subject to Mr. Wai’s execution and non-revocation of a release of claims in our favor and continued compliance with customary confidentiality, non-solicitation, and non-disparagement requirements, he will be entitled to receive the following severance payments and benefits: (i) a cash payment equal to his then annual base salary, and (ii) reimbursement of COBRA health care premiums for up to 12 months after the termination date.
If the termination of employment occurs within the one month prior to or within the 12 months following a change in control of the Company, and such termination is without Cause or for “good reason” (as defined in his employment agreement), subject to Mr. Wai’s execution and non-revocation of a release of claims in our favor and continued compliance with customary confidentiality, non-solicitation, and non-disparagement requirements, he will be entitled to receive the following severance payments and benefits: (i) a cash payment equal to his then base salary plus 1.0 times his target cash bonus, (ii) reimbursement of COBRA health care premiums for up to 12 months after the termination date, and (iii) full accelerated vesting of all outstanding and unvested time-based equity awards.
Furthermore, if the benefits payable to Mr. Wai are subject to Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code, such payments will be reduced to the extent necessary to provide Mr. Wai with the greatest after-tax benefit.
Change in Control Arrangements
The hybrid PRSU awards granted to Mr. Toy in connection with the closing of our Business Combination, in addition to having the acceleration provisions discussed above in connection with certain terminations of Mr. Toy's employment, will accelerate upon certain changes in control of the Company. "Change in control" as used in each hybrid PRSU award, is defined in the respective equity plan under which the hybrid PRSUs were granted. Upon a change in control, the hybrid PRSU awards will each fully vest as to their service conditions, and if the per share value in the change in control equals or exceeds the required stock closing price under the hybrid PRSU award's performance conditions, the awards will also fully vest as to the applicable performance conditions. Any portion of the PRSU award unvested at the consummation of the change in control will be forfeited.
Under the NEOs employment agreements, other than Mr. Toy, any outstanding performance-based awards are to be treated as set forth in the Company’s 2020 Equity Plan and applicable award agreements. Currently, the 2020 Equity Plan provides the Talent and Compensation Committee with discretion to determine the treatment of outstanding PRSUs in the event of a change in control. For purposes of this disclosure, the Company has assumed that in the event of a change in control and a qualifying termination, any unvested and outstanding performance-based awards would be deemed earned at the greater of (i) pro-rated target based on the number of days elapsed through the NEO’s termination date or (ii) actual achievement measured as of the NEO’s termination date (to the extent then measurable). While this is not the only potential outcome, it is one that the Company believes is a reasonable market approach.
59

Quantification of Termination and Change in Control Payments
The table below summarizes the approximate value of benefits that would be received in connection with qualifying terminations of employment of Mr. Toy, Mr. Kuipers, Ms. Reynoso, Mr. Priest and Mr. Wai, assuming each NEO's termination of employment occurred on December 31, 2025, based on the closing price per share of our Class A common stock of $2.35 on December 31, 2025, and where relevant, that a change in control occurred on December 31, 2025.
60

Name and Form of Payment |  | Involuntary Termination Outside Change in Control ($) |  | Involuntary Termination in Connection with a Change in Control ($) |  | Change in Control (no termination) ($)
Andrew Toy |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Cash Payment(1) |  | 2,400,000 |  |  | 3,200,000 |  |  | — |
| Vesting of Equity Awards (2)(4) |  | — |  |  | 11,704,133 |  |  | — |
| Value of Benefits(3) |  | 34,332 |  |  | 45,775 |  |  | — |
| Total |  | 2,434,332 |  |  | 14,949,908 |  |  | — |
Peter Kuipers |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Cash Payment(1) |  | 1,023,750 |  |  | 1,535,625 |  |  | — |
| Vesting of Equity Awards (2) |  | 4,311,827 |  |  | 10,827,550 |  |  | — |
| Value of Benefits(3) |  | 31,567 |  |  | 47,350 |  |  | — |
| Total |  | 5,367,144 |  |  | 12,410,525 |  |  | — |
Jamie Reynoso |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Cash Payment(1) |  | 550,000 |  |  | 962,500 |  |  | — |
| Vesting of Equity Awards (2) |  | — |  |  | 1,770,478 |  |  | — |
| Value of Benefits(3) |  | 2,097 |  |  | 2,097 |  |  | — |
| Total |  | 552,097 |  |  | 2,735,075 |  |  | — |
Conrad Wai |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Cash Payment(1) |  | 495,000 |  |  | 866,250 |  |  | — |
| Vesting of Equity Awards (2) |  | — |  |  | 1,735,202 |  |  | — |
| Value of Benefits(3) |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
| Total |  | 495,000 |  |  | 2,601,452 |  |  | — |
Brady Priest |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Cash Payment(1) |  | 495,000 |  |  | 866,250 |  |  | — |
| Vesting of Equity Awards (2) |  | — |  |  | 2,026,598 |  |  | — |
| Value of Benefits(3) |  | 31,567 |  |  | 31,567 |  |  | — |
| Total |  | 526,567 |  |  | 2,924,415 |  |  | — |
(1) Cash severance payment includes the following: (i) Mr. Toy - the sum of (1) 1.5 times his annual base salary ($800,000) and (2) 1.5 times his target annual cash bonus; however, in the event of a change in control with a qualifying termination, Mr. Toy will receive the sum of (1) 2.0 times his annual base salary ($800,000) and (2) 2.0 times his target annual cash bonus (ii) Mr. Kuipers - annual base salary ($525,000) and (2) 1 times his target annual cash bonus; however, in the event of a change in control with a qualifying termination, Mr. Kuipers will receive the sum of (1) 1.5 times his annual base salary ($787,500) and (2) 1.5 times his target annual cash bonus; (iii) Ms. Reynoso – her annual base salary ($550,000), and, in the event of a change in control with a qualifying termination, an additional amount equal to her annual cash bonus; (iv) Mr. Wai - his annual base salary ($495,000), and, in the event of a change in control with a qualifying termination, an additional amount equal to his annual cash bonus; and (v) Mr. Priest - his annual base salary ($495,000), and, in the event of a change in control with a qualifying termination, an additional amount equal to his annual cash bonus. In the event of a qualifying termination in connection with a change and control, excluding Mr. Toy and Mr. Kuipers, amounts also include a pro-rated amount for each NEO’s target award under the Cash MIP.

61

(2)Reflects the value of unvested equity awards that would vest following a separation from the Company, determined by multiplying the number of shares or units by the closing price per share of our Class A common stock on December 31, 2025 ($2.35). The value for Mr. Kuipers in the event of a termination outside a change in control includes one year of continued vesting of equity awards granted prior to December 31, 2025.
(3) Reflects the estimated cost of providing the NEO with continued medical, dental, and vision insurance under COBRA through the severance period, assuming rates as of December 31, 2025.
(4) Reflects that none of Mr. Toy's hybrid PRSU awards would be deemed to have vested upon a change in control that is not in connection with a qualifying termination of Mr. Toy's employment because, for purposes of this table, the per share value in the assumed change in control is $2.35, the closing price per share of our Class A common stock on December 31, 2025, which does not meet the requirement for vesting in the event of a change in control under the terms of the hybrid PRSU awards.

2025 CEO Pay Ratio
As required by the Dodd-Frank Act and SEC regulations, we are providing the following information about the relationship of annual total compensation, calculated pursuant to SEC rules, of our median employee and our 2025 CEO, Mr. Andrew Toy.
The 2025 total annual compensation value for Mr. Toy was $1,319,385 and the annual total compensation of our median compensated employee was $136,911. Accordingly, the ratio of the annual total compensation of the CEO to the median of the annual total compensation of all employees for 2025 was 10 to 1.The decrease in the pay ratio compared to prior years is primarily due to lower total annual compensation of the CEO, as no equity awards were granted to Mr. Toy in FY2025.
The consistently applied compensation measure we used to identify the median employee as of December 31, 2025 was W-2 Box 1 wages (or its foreign equivalent) paid to employees from January 1, 2025, to December 31, 2025. Foreign currencies were converted into U.S. dollars based on the daily exchange rate on December 31, 2025. After we identified the median employee using Form W-2 Box 1 wages (or its foreign equivalent), for purposes of the 2025 CEO pay ratio, we calculated the 2025 total compensation for our CEO and the median employee for the 2025 fiscal year in accordance with Item 402(c)(2)(x) for reporting in the Summary Compensation Table.
The pay ratio disclosure presented above is a reasonable estimate calculated in a manner consistent with Item 402(u) of Regulation S-K. We believe the methodology, assumptions, and estimates used in determining the ratio are reasonable given our specific employee population. As the SEC’s final regulations for identifying the median employee, calculating annual total compensation and determining the pay ratio allow companies to use different methodologies, exemptions, estimates and assumptions, our pay ratio disclosure may not be comparable to that reported by other companies.
Pay Versus Performance Disclosure
As required by Section 953(a) of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, and Item 402(v) of Regulation S-K, we are providing the following information about the relationship between executive compensation actually paid and certain measures of the Company’s financial performance. For further information concerning the Company’s pay-for-performance philosophy and how our Compensation Committee aligns executive compensation with the Company’s performance, refer to the section of this Proxy Statement titled “Compensation Discussion and Analysis.”
The tabular and narrative disclosures provided below are intended to be calculated in a manner consistent with the applicable SEC rules and may reflect reasonable estimates and assumptions where appropriate.
62

Pay Versus Performance Table
The following table provides information required under the SEC’s Item 402(v) of Regulation S-K disclosing:
i.a measure of total compensation (calculated in the same manner as used for the Summary Compensation Table for our 2025, 2024, 2023, 2022, and 2021 principal executive officer (“PEO”) and, as an average, for our other NEOs (“Non-PEO NEOs”));
ii.a measure of compensation entitled “compensation actually paid” (the “CAP”), calculated in accordance with the available guidance for the PEO and, as an average, our other Non-PEO NEOs; and
iii.certain financial performance measures for our five most recently completed fiscal years.
The CAP amounts reported, calculated in accordance with Item 402(v) of Regulation S-K, are determined based on a series of adjustments (described in Footnote 4 to the table) that are applied to the total compensation figure reported in the Summary Compensation Table for each NEO. CAP amounts include the fair value for equity-based awards granted in a particular year as of the end of the grant year (as opposed to the fair value on the date of grant used for purposes of the Summary Compensation Table), and the change in fair value from the prior year’s value for previously granted and still unvested equity awards units measured as of December 31st of the reporting year, or if the award vested during the year, as of the vesting date. In light of this methodology, the CAP amounts are significantly impacted by the per share price of our common stock on each valuation date. CAP amounts do not reflect the actual amount of compensation earned by or paid to the individual NEO in the reporting year.
63

Year |  | Summary Compensation Table Total for PEO ($) |  | Compensation Actually Paid to PEO ($) |  | Average Summary Compensation Table Total for Non-PEO NEOs ($) |  | Average Compensation Actually Paid to Non-PEO NEOs ($) |  | Value of Initial Fixed $100 Investment Based On: |  | Net Income (Loss) ($ in thousands) |  | Star Rating
|  |  |  |  | Total Shareholder Return ($) |  | Peer Group Total Shareholder Return ($) |  |
(a) |  | (b)1 |  | (c)2 |  | (d)3 |  | (e)4 |  | (f)5 |  | (g)6 |  | (h)7 |  | (i)8
2025 |  | $ | 1,319,385 |  |  | $ | (3,076,416) |  |  | $ | 1,481,158 |  |  | $ | 289,564 |  |  | $ | 14.67 |  |  | $ | 95.91 |  |  | $ | (85,549) |  |  | 3.50
2024 |  | $ | 9,476,723 |  |  | $ | 23,936,110 |  |  | $ | 3,290,481 |  |  | $ | 7,351,147 |  |  | $ | 19.66 |  |  | $ | 78.23 |  |  | $ | (43,009) |  |  | 4.00
2023 |  | $ | 10,154,701 |  |  | $ | 10,673,790 |  |  | $ | 1,677,797 |  |  | $ | 1,836,836 |  |  | $ | 5.94 |  |  | $ | 78.90 |  |  | $ | (213,361) |  |  | 3.50
2022 |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | (39,375,427) |  |  | $ | 9,284,785 |  |  | $ | 2,340,139 |  |  | $ | 5.81 |  |  | $ | 74.06 |  |  | $ | (338,844) |  |  | 3.50
2021 |  | $ | 389,569,439 |  |  | $ | 62,373,190 |  |  | $ | 37,030,665 |  |  | $ | (16,627,248) |  |  | $ | 23.22 |  |  | $ | 93.07 |  |  | $ | (587,756) |  |  | 3.50

(1) The dollar amounts reported in column (b) are the amounts of total compensation reported for the PEO in the "Total Compensation" column of the Summary Compensation Table in each applicable year. The names of the PEOs in each applicable year are as follows:
(a) 2025, 2024 and 2023: Andrew Toy
(b) 2021 and 2022: Vivek Garipalli

(2) The dollar amounts reported in column (c) represent the CAP for the corresponding fiscal year. In accordance with the requirements of Item 402(v) of Regulation S-K, the adjustments described in the “Adjustments Table” below in Footnote 4 were made to Mr. Toy’s total compensation to determine the compensation actually paid.
(3) The dollar amounts reported in column (d) represent the average of the amounts reported for the Non-PEO NEOs in the “Total” column of the Summary Compensation Table in each applicable year. The names of each of the Non-PEO NEOs included for purposes of calculating the average amounts in each applicable year are as follows:
| (a) 2025: Peter Kuipers, Jamie Reynoso, Conrad Wai, and Brady Priest
| (b) 2024: Peter Kuipers, Jamie Reynoso, Conrad Wai, Brady Priest, Scott Leffler, and Terry Ronan
| (c) 2023: Jamie Reynoso, Scott Leffler, Brady Priest, and Karen Soares
| (d) 2022: Mark Herbers, Andrew Toy, Scott Leffler, Joseph Martin, and Brady Priest
| (e) 2021: Mark Herbers, Andrew Toy, Jamie Reynoso, Prabhdeep Singh, and Joseph Wagner
(4) The dollar amounts reported in column (e) represent the average CAP amount for the Non-PEO NEOs specified in Footnote 3, as computed in accordance with Item 402(v) of Regulation S-K. The adjustments made to the average total compensation for the Non-PEO NEOs for each year to determine the CAP amounts are described in the "Adjustments Table" below:

64

Adjustments Table
| 2025
* | PEO | Average of Non-PEO NEOs
Total Compensation from Summary Compensation Table | 1,319,385 |  | 1,481,158 |
Subtract: the amounts reported in the Summary Compensation Table in respect to all equity awards | — |  | (293,982) |
Add: the fair value of all equity awards granted during the year that were outstanding and unvested as of the end of the year, with the value calculated as of the end of year end | — |  | 191,905 |
Add: the positive or negative year-over-year change in fair value of all equity awards granted in prior years and remain outstanding and unvested as of the end of the year, with the value calculated as of year end | (3,984,386) |  | (1,326,996) |
Add: the positive or negative year-over-year change in fair value of all equity awards granted and vested during the year, with the final value calculated as of the vesting date | — |  | — |
Add: the positive or negative year-over-year change in fair value of all equity awards granted in prior years and that vested during the year, with the final value calculated as of the vesting date | (411,415) |  | 237,479 |
Subtract: the prior year’s year end value ascribed to any equity awards for which the vesting conditions were not met (and awards were therefore forfeited) as of the end of or during the year | — |  | — |
Compensation Actually Paid (CAP) | (3,076,416) |  | 289,564 |
*The Company does not sponsor or maintain a defined benefit pension plan, and no such benefits are provided to our NEOs; therefore, no adjustments have been made to the Summary Compensation Table totals for changes in pension values.
The valuation assumptions used to calculate the fair values were updated as of each measurement date and may differ from those disclosed as of the grant date:
a. For outstanding options, a Black Scholes model was used to calculate the fair value, with (i) expected term being calculated using the simplified method as of the grant date less elapsed time from the grant date to the valuation date, for options in-the-money on the valuation date, and at the midpoint of the vesting and contractual term, for options out-of-the-money on the valuation date; (ii) volatility being calculated using the same method as discussed in our Annual Report; (iii) risk-free rates based on the US Treasury Rate Yield Curve Rates, adjusted to approximate zero coupon yields using the “bootstrap” technique, as of the expected term calculated for each valuation date, and interpolated linearly; and (iv) dividend yield of 0% because the Company does not issue dividends, which is also consistent with the calculations discussed in the Annual Report.
b. For RSUs, the closing price of our Class A Common Stock on the valuation date was utilized.
c. For PRSUs for which the relevant performance period remains outstanding, a Monte Carlo model was used to simulate the Company stock prices in order to determine if the vesting condition is met. The model discounts the value of the PRSU at the assumed vesting date based on the risk-free rate. A similar methodology was used to determine the volatility, risk-free rate and dividend yield assumptions as those described for options above.
(5) Total shareholder return (“TSR”) is the value of $100 at the end of the measurement period assuming invested in our stock as of the beginning of the measurement period. The beginning of the measurement period for this purpose is assumed to be the date of the closing of the Business Combination (January 7, 2021).
(6) Peer group TSR is the value of $100 at the end of the measurement period assuming invested in the peer group index as of the beginning of the measurement period. The beginning of the measurement period for this purpose is assumed to be the date of the closing of the Business Combination (January 7, 2021). The peer group used for this purpose is the following published industry index: Nasdaq Health Care Index.
(7) The dollar amounts reported represent our net income (loss), as reflected in our audited financial statements for the applicable year.
(8) In the Company's assessment, Star ratings are one of the most important business performance measures. In 2025, the Company used this metric to link compensation actually paid to performance. The Company measures its Star rating based on its H5141 contract, which currently serves over 95% of the Company's membership base. For compensation purposes, the Star rating for this contract is measured based on the year in which the rating is announced by CMS.

65

Financial Performance Measures
As described in greater detail in the section of this Proxy Statement titled "Compensation Discussion and Analysis," the Company’s executive compensation philosophy reflects a pay-for-performance culture. The metrics that the Company uses for its short-term and for certain long-term incentive awards were selected based on, among other things, an objective of providing meaningful incentives for our NEOs to create long-term value for Company stockholders. The Company's financial and business performance metrics used in our incentive compensation programs and described in the CD&A are underlying drivers of the Company financial metrics used in our Pay Versus Performance disclosure, as described below. The most important financial performance measures used by the Company to link executive compensation for the NEOs, for the most recently completed fiscal year, to the Company’s performance are set forth in the following table:

Most Important Financial Performance Measures
Total Revenue
Adjusted EBITDA
Stars Ratings

For further information concerning the Company’s compensation philosophy, including the variable pay-for-performance components of executives' compensation packages, and how the Company uses these financial performance measures to align executive compensation with the Company’s performance, refer to the section of this Proxy Statement titled “Compensation Discussion and Analysis.”
66

Analysis of the Information Presented in the Pay Versus Performance Table
In accordance with Item 402(v) of the SEC's Regulation S-K, the Company is providing the descriptions below of the relationships between the reported CAP amounts and each of the financial performance measures presented in the Pay Versus Performance Table. Decisions impacting executive officer compensation are based on a number of factors, as more fully described in the section of this Proxy Statement titled "Compensation Discussion and Analysis," and our Talent and Compensation Committee has not specifically evaluated the performance measures included in the Pay Versus Performance Table against the NEOs’ CAP amounts (as calculated in accordance with Item 402(v) of Regulation S-K) for a particular year. Moreover, several factors impact the determination of the annual CAP amounts, including, importantly, the per share price of the Company’s common stock on each of the relevant measurement dates. CAP amounts for our PEO (Mr. Toy) and the Non-PEO NEOs are impacted by grants in connection with the commencement of service, or promotions, for certain individuals in the NEO group in 2025. Therefore, the alignment outcomes described below may not accurately reflect the Company’s goals of linking pay with performance and aligning the interests of NEOs with those of our stockholders.
67

68

Indemnification Agreements
Our Charter contains provisions that limit the liability of our directors for monetary damages to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law. Consequently, our directors will not be personally liable to us or our stockholders for monetary damages for any breach of fiduciary duties as directors, except liability for the following:
•any breach of their duty of loyalty to us or our stockholders;
•any act or omission not in good faith or that involves intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law;
•unlawful payments of dividends or unlawful stock repurchases or redemptions as provided in Section 174 of the Delaware General Corporation Law; or
•any transaction from which they derived an improper personal benefit.
Our Bylaws provide that we shall indemnify, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any person who is or was a party or is threatened to be made a party to any action, suit or proceeding, by reason of the fact that he or she is or were one of our directors or officers or is or were serving at our request as a director or officer of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise. Our Bylaws provide that we may indemnify our employees or agents. Our Bylaws also provide that we must advance expenses incurred by or on behalf of a director or officer in advance of the final disposition of any action or proceeding, subject to limited exceptions.
We maintain insurance policies under which, subject to the limitations of the policies, coverage is provided to our directors and officers against losses arising from claims made by reason of breach of fiduciary duty or other wrongful acts as a director or officer, including claims relating to public securities matters, and to the Company with respect to payments that we may make to these officers and directors pursuant to our indemnification obligations or otherwise as a matter of law.
We have entered into indemnification agreements with each of our directors and executive officers that are broader than the specific indemnification provisions contained in the Delaware General Corporation Law. These indemnification agreements require us, among other things, to indemnify our directors and executive officers against liabilities that may arise by reason of their status or service. These indemnification agreements also require us to advance all expenses incurred by the directors and executive officers in investigating or defending any such action, suit or proceeding. We believe that these agreements are necessary to attract and retain qualified individuals to serve as directors and executive officers.
Talent and Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation
In 2025, the members of our Talent and Compensation Committee were Chelsea Clinton, Dr. Anna U. Loengard, William G. Robinson, Jr. and Dr. Carladenise Armbrister Edwards. Ms. Clinton departed as a director of the Company and as a member of the Talent and Compensation Committee effective October 31, 2025. None of the members of our Talent and Compensation Committee in 2025 were at any time during 2025 or at any other time, an officer or employee of the Company or any of its subsidiaries, and none had or have any relationships with the Company that are required to be disclosed under Item 404 of Regulation S-K.
None of our executive officers has served as a member of the board of directors or compensation committee (or similar committee) of any entity (other than Clover) that has one or more executive officers who have served as a member of our Board of Directors or the Talent and Compensation Committee during the 2025 fiscal year.
69

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS
Equity Compensation Plan Information
The following table provides information as of December 31, 2025, with respect to shares of our common stock that may be issued under our existing equity compensation plans.

Plan Category |  | Number of Securities to be Issued Upon Exercise of Outstanding Options, Warrants, and Rights |  | Weighted-Average Exercise Price of Outstanding Options, Warrants, and Rights |  | Number of Securities Remaining Available for Future Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans (Excluding Securities Reflected in Column (a))
|  | (a) |  |  | (b)(2) |  | (c)
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders |  | 67,906,665 |  | (1) |  | $ | 8.88 |  |  | 18,876,003 |  | (3)
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders(4) |  | 3,344,178 |  |  |  | N/A |  | — |  |
Total |  | 71,250,843 |  |  |  | $ | 8.88 |  |  | 18,876,003 |  |
(1) Amount includes 773,859 stock options, 42,953,954 RSUs and 10,809,538 PRSUs covering shares of Class A common stock granted under the 2020 Equity Plan and 16,713,492 PRSUs and 3,342,699 RSUs covering shares of Class B common stock granted under the 2020 Management Incentive Plan. The 2014 Plan terminated in connection with the January 7, 2021, closing of the business combination of the Company and Social Capital Hedosophia Holdings Corp. III (the "Business Combination") and no further awards may be granted under it. The Company assumed the outstanding awards under the 2014 Plan, of which 24,071,753 stock options to purchase shares of Class A common stock (with a weighted-average exercise price of $1.45), and 10,750,133 options to purchase shares of Class B common stock (which were converted from Class A common upon assumption pursuant to the Business Combination).
(2) The calculation of the weighted-average exercised price does not take into account shares to be issued under outstanding RSU and PRSU awards, which have no exercise price.
(3) Includes 6,714,827 shares remaining available for issuance under the 2020 Equity Plan and 12,161,176 shares remaining available for issuance or subject to outstanding purchase rights under the Employee Stock Purchase Plan ("ESPP"). The number of shares available for issuance under the 2020 Equity Plan increases on the first day of each fiscal year beginning with fiscal year 2022 to an amount equal to the lesser of (i) seven percent (7%) of the number of shares of Class A common stock outstanding on the last day of the immediately preceding fiscal year, and (ii) such number of shares determined by the Board; provided that for each fiscal year beginning with fiscal year 2025 through the expiration of the 2020 Equity Plan, each such increase shall be reduced to the lesser of five percent (5%) of the number of shares of Class A common stock on the last day of the immediately preceding fiscal year or such smaller number of shares determined by the Board. On the first day of each fiscal year, beginning with fiscal year 2022 and ending on (and including) the first day of fiscal year 2030, the calculation of the maximum number of shares available for issuance under the ESPP shall include automatic increases in an amount equal to the lesser of (x) 1.0% of the total number of shares of Class A common stock outstanding on the last day of the calendar month prior to the date of such automatic increase, and (y) such smaller number of shares of Class A common stock as determined by the administrator of the ESPP; provided that the maximum number of shares of Class A common stock reserved under the ESPP shall not exceed 10.0% of the total outstanding capital stock of the Company (inclusive of the shares reserved under the ESPP) as of January 7, 2021, on an as-converted basis. A description of the 2014 Plan is included in Note 14 (Employee Benefit Plans) to the Consolidated Financial Statements in the Form 10-K.
(4) On March 9, 2022, the Board adopted the 2022 Inducement Award Plan (the "Inducement Plan") and reserved 11,000,000 shares of Class A common stock for issuance under the Inducement Plan in connection with the recruitment and hiring of certain key members of the Company’s management team. Following grants representing all of the available shares and subsequent forfeitures related to the departure of certain executives, grants of RSUs representing 6,099,807 shares were outstanding as of December 31, 2023 and no shares are available for new-hire grants under the Inducement Plan.

70

The Inducement Plan
On March 9, 2022, the Board adopted the Company’s Inducement Plan. The Inducement Plan was adopted without stockholder approval pursuant to Rule 5635(c) of the Nasdaq Listing Rules. The Inducement Plan provides for the grant of non-qualified stock options, RSUs, stock appreciation rights, and other forms of stock awards and cash-based awards. The Inducement Plan does not provide for the grant of incentive stock options within the meaning of Section 422 of the Code.
Awards granted under the Inducement Plan may only be made to individuals who did not previously serve as our employees or non-employee directors (or following such individuals’ bona fide period of non-employment with us), as an inducement material to the individuals’ entering into employment with us or an affiliate of us or in a manner otherwise permitted by the Nasdaq Listing Rules. The terms of the Inducement Plan are otherwise substantially similar to the 2020 Equity Plan (including the administration of the Inducement Plan by the Talent and Compensation Committee, and the ability to adjust awards, amend the plan or terminate awards).
11,000,000 shares of Class A common stock are reserved for issuance under the Inducement Plan. Awards granted under the Inducement Plan have consisted entirely of RSUs. Shares of Class A common stock subject to stock awards granted under the Inducement Plan that expire or terminate without being exercised in full, or that are settled in cash rather than in shares of Class A common stock, do not reduce the number of shares of Class A common stock available for issuance under the Inducement Plan. Additionally, shares of Class A common stock become available for future grant under the Inducement Plan if they were issued under stock awards granted under the Inducement Plan and the Company repurchases or reacquires them or they are forfeited. This includes shares of Class A common stock used to pay the exercise price of a stock award or to satisfy the tax withholding obligations related to a stock award.
Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management
The following table sets forth information known to us regarding the beneficial ownership of our common stock as of March 31, 2026, by:
•each person who is known by us to be the beneficial owner of more than five percent (5%) of the outstanding shares of any class of our common stock;
•each of our NEOs;
•each of our directors; and
•all of our executive officers and directors, as a group.
Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC and generally includes any shares over which a person exercises sole or shared voting or investment power. Unless otherwise indicated below, to our knowledge, the persons and entities named in the table have sole voting and sole investment power with respect to all shares beneficially owned by them, subject to community property laws where applicable. Shares of our common stock subject to stock options that are currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days of March 31, 2026, and all shares of our common stock issuable pursuant to restricted stock units that will vest within 60 days of March 31, 2026, are deemed to be outstanding and to be beneficially owned by the person holding the stock options or restricted stock units for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of that person, but are not treated as outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of any other person.
71

The percentage ownership of the common stock is based on 429,555,578 shares of Class A common stock and 95,715,856 shares of Class B common stock outstanding as of March 31, 2026. Unless otherwise indicated, the address of each beneficial owner listed in the table below is c/o Clover Health Investments, Corp., a remote-first company, which accordingly, does not maintain a headquarters. Clover Health Investments, Corp. may be reached via email at secretary@cloverhealth.com.

Name and Address of Beneficial Owner |  | Number of Shares of Class A Common Stock |  | % of Class A Common Stock |  | Number of Shares of Class B Common Stock |  | % of Class B Common Stock |  | % of Total Voting Power**
5% Holders
Entities affiliated with Vivek Garipalli(1) |  | — |  | — |  | 83,584,543 |  | 87.3 |  | 60.3
BlackRock, Inc.(2) |  | 29,813,646 |  |  | 6.9 |  | — |  | — |  | 2.1
Executive Officers and Directors
Vivek Garipalli(3) |  | 1,409,267 |  |  | * |  | 92,175,636 |  |  | 96.3 |  | 66.6
Andrew Toy(4) |  | 6,235,090 |  |  | 1.4 |  | 12,790,323 |  |  | 11.8 |  | 8.9
Peter Kuipers(5) |  | 2,088,711 |  |  | * |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | *
Brady Priest(6) |  | 1,670,098 |  |  | * |  | 441,601 |  |  |  |  | *
Conrad Wai(7) |  | 1,907,236 |  |  | * |  | — |  |  | — |  | *
Jamie Reynoso(8) |  | 1,379,269 |  |  | * |  | 517,017 |  |  | — |  | *
Dr. Carladenise Edwards(9) |  | 273,227 |  |  | * |  | — |  |  | — |  | *
Dr. Anna Loengard(10) |  | 505,301 |  |  | * |  | — |  |  | — |  | *
Demetrios Kouzoukas(11) |  | 526,615 |  |  | * |  | — |  |  | — |  | *
William Robinson(12) |  | 518,622 |  |  | * |  | — |  |  | — |  | *
Thomas Tran(13) |  | 100,664 |  |  | * |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | *
All executive officers and directors as a group (12 persons)(14) |  | 17,243,517 |  |  | 4.0 |  | 106,224,445 |  |  | 96.8 |  | 70.6

* Less than one percent (1%).
** Percentage of total voting power represents voting power with respect to all shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock, as a single class. Each share of Class B common stock is entitled to ten votes per share and each share of Class A common stock is entitled to one vote per share.
(1) Consists of (i) 11,500,000 shares of Class B common stock held by Caesar Clover, LLC ("Caesar Clover"), and (ii) 72,084,543 shares of Series B common stock held by NJ Healthcare Investments, LLC ("NJ Healthcare"). Mr. Garipalli serves as the sole manager of Caesar Clover and NJ Healthcare. Therefore, Mr. Garipalli may be deemed to share voting power and dispositive power over the shares held by these entities.
(2) Consists of 29,813,646 shares of Class A common stock held as of March 31, 2026.
(3) Consists of (i) shares listed in footnote (1) of which Mr. Garipalli may be deemed to share voting and dispositive power, and (ii) shares purchased directly by Mr. Garipalli.
(4) Consists of 5,338,814 shares of Class A common stock held as of March 31, 2026, 896,276 shares o f Class A common stock issuable upon settlement of RSUs vesting on or within 60 days of March 31, 2026 and 12,790,323 shares o f Class B common stock issuable upon exercise of options exercisable on or within 60 days of March 31, 2026, by Mr. Toy.
(5) Consists of 1,578,967 shares of Class A common stock held as of March 31, 2026, 509,744 shares of Class A common stock issuable upon settlement of RSUs vesting on or within 60 days of March 31, 2026 by Mr. Kuipers.
(6) Consists of 1,518,784 shares of Class A common stock held as of March 31, 2026, 151,314 shares of Class A common stock issuable upon settlement of RSUs vesting on or within 60 days of March 31, 2026 and 441,601 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon exercise of options exercisable on or within 60 days of March 31, 2026, by Mr. Priest.
(7) Consists of 1,861,854 shares of Class A common stock held as of March 31, 2026 by Mr. Wai and 45,382 shares of Class A common stock issuable upon settlement of RSUs vesting on or within 60 days of March 31, 2026.
(8) Consists of 1,311,763 shares of Class A common stock held as of March 31, 2026, 67,506 shares of Class A common stock issuable upon settlement of RSUs vesting on or within 60 days of March 31, 2026, and 517,017 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon exercise of options exercisable on or within 60 days of March 31, 2026 by Ms. Reynoso.
(9) Consists of 273,227 shares of Class A common stock held as of March 31, 2026, by Dr. Edwards.
72

(10) Consists of 448,091 shares of Class A common stock held as of March 31, 2026 by Dr. Loengard, 27,600 shares of Class A common stock held through a custodial account for her son and 29,610 shares of Class A common stock held through a custodial account for her daughter as of March 31, 2026.
(11) Consists of 526,615 shares of Class A common stock held as of March 31, 2026 by Mr. Kouzoukas.
(12) Consists of 518,622 shares of Class A common stock held as of March 31, 2026, by Mr. Robinson.
(13) Consists of 100,644 shares of Class A common stock held as of March 31, 2026, by Mr. Tran.
(14) Consists of all current directors and current executive officers, with (i) 1,698,407 shares of Class A common stock issuable pursuant to RSUs that will vest within 60 days of March 31, 2026, (ii) 15,545,110 shares of Class A common stock, (iii) 92,175,636 shares of Class B common stock and (iv) 14,048,809 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon exercise of options exercisable within 60 days of March 31, 2026.
Certain Relationships and Transactions
Review and Approval of Transactions with Related Persons
Our Board of Directors adopted a written related person transactions policy pursuant to which our executive officers and certain other members of our management, directors, nominees for election as a director, beneficial owners of more than 5% of our common stock and any members of the immediate family of and any entity affiliated with any of the foregoing persons are not permitted to enter into a material related person transaction with us without the review and approval of our Audit Committee. The policy provides that any request for us to enter into a transaction with an executive officer, covered members of our management, director, nominee for election as a director, beneficial owner of more than 5% of our common stock or with any of their immediate family members or affiliates, in which the amount involved exceeds $120,000, will be presented to our Audit Committee for review, consideration and approval if appropriate. In approving or rejecting any proposal, we expect that our Audit Committee will consider the relevant facts and circumstances available and deemed relevant to the Audit Committee, including, but not limited to, whether the transaction is on terms no less favorable than terms generally available to an unaffiliated third party under the same or similar circumstances and the extent of the related person's interest in the transaction.
The following describes transactions since January 1, 2025, and each currently proposed transaction in which:
•we have been or are to be a participant;
•the amounts involved exceeded or will exceed $120,000; and
•any of our directors, executive officers, or holders of more than 5% of our outstanding capital stock, or any immediate family member of, or person sharing the household with, any of these individuals or entities, had or will have a direct or indirect material interest.
73

Hospital Contracts
The Company has various contracts with IJKG Opco LLC (d/b/a CarePoint Health - Bayonne Medical Center), Hudson Hospital Opco, LLC (d/b/a CarePoint Health - Christ Hospital) and Hoboken University Medical Center Opco LLC (d/b/a CarePoint Health - Hoboken University Medical Center), which collectively do business as the CarePoint Health System ("CarePoint Health"), for the provision of inpatient and hospital-based outpatient services. Expenses and fees incurred related to these contracts, recorded in net medical claims incurred, were $4.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2025. CarePoint Health was ultimately held and controlled by Vivek Garipalli, the Company's Executive Chairman and a significant stockholder of the Company. In May 2022, Mr. Garipalli and his family completed a donation of their interest in CarePoint Health to a non-profit organization called CarePoint Health Systems, Inc (the “CarePoint Nonprofit”). In September 2024, Sequoia Healthcare Services, LLC, an entity that Mr. Garipalli has an indirect interest in, transferred certain subsidiaries that provided services to CarePoint Health to the CarePoint Nonprofit. Following such transfer, neither Mr. Garipalli nor any entity he has an interest in or currently provide any management services to CarePoint Health. On November 3, 2024, CarePoint Health and its affiliates filed petitions in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware (the "Bankruptcy Court") seeking relief under Chapter 11 of the United States Bankruptcy Code. Ultimately, the Bankruptcy Court confirmed CarePoint Health's plan which became effective as of May 22, 2025. Through CarePoint Health's plan, a majority of CarePoint Health's assets, including CarePoint Health's contracts, were transferred to Hudson Regional Hospital, which now controls CarePoint Health's hospitals following CarePoint Health's emergence from bankruptcy. As a result of such proceedings, CarePoint Health is no longer deemed a related party of the Company as defined by ASC 850, Related Party Disclosures. However, Mr. Garipalli and certain affiliates of Mr. Garipalli remain creditors of the bankruptcy estate of CarePoint Health for prior obligations.
Service Contracts
We have a contract with Medical Records Exchange, LLC (formerly known as "ChartFast," now d/b/a Credo) pursuant to which we receive administrative services related to medical records retrieval via Credo's electronic applications and web portal platform. Expenses and fees incurred related to this agreement was $1.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2025. Vivek Garipalli, the Company's Executive Chairman and significant stockholder of the Company, has an indirect interest in Medical Records Exchange, LLC.
Since July 2, 2021, we have contracted with Thyme Care, Inc. ("Thyme Care"), an oncology benefit management company, through which Thyme Care was engaged to provide concierge cancer coordination services to the Company's insurance members in New Jersey and develop a provider network to help ensure member access to high-value oncology care. We amended the terms of the engagement with Thyme Care, effective April 1, 2023, to include additional clinical services available to Clover members as well as the value based payment terms. Mr. Garipalli is a member of the board of directors of Thyme Care and holds an equity interest of less than five percent of that entity. Expenses and fees incurred related to this agreement was $8.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2025. Additionally, $6.6 million was payable to Thyme Care as of December 31, 2025.
74

In April 2026, the Company entered into an agreement between Clover Care Services and GoldenScript, Inc. (“Goldenscript”). Vivek Garipalli, the Company’s Executive Chairman and a significant stockholder of the Company, indirectly owns 25% of Goldenscript through an investment arm that he controls. The arrangement includes (i) a medication therapy management arrangement under which GoldenScript would provide comprehensive medication optimization, monitoring, and provider collaboration services for a fee of $1.00 per member per month, subject to a minimum of approximately 100,000 members (resulting in a minimum annual fee of approximately $1.2 million and (ii) a pharmacogenomic services arrangement under which GoldenScript facilitates PGx testing for eligible members through accredited third-party laboratories and supports medication management decisions. PGx testing services are provided on a utilization basis at a fixed per-test fee of $135. In connection with the arrangement, the Company received warrants to purchase approximately 910,600 shares of GoldenScript common stock at an exercise price of $0.01 per share, with a portion vesting upon execution and the remainder vesting upon subsequent annual renewals, subject to the continued effectiveness of the underlying services agreement and acceleration upon certain events.
Delinquent Section 16(a) Reports
Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires our directors, executive officers and any persons who own more than 10% of our common stock to file initial reports of ownership and reports of changes in ownership with the SEC. Based solely on our review of the copies of such forms filed with the SEC and written representations from our directors and executive officers, we believe that all Section 16(a) filing requirements were timely met in the year ended December 31, 2025.
75

OTHER BUSINESS THAT MAY COME BEFORE THE ANNUAL MEETING
Our management does not intend to bring any other business before the Annual Meeting for action and has not been notified of any other business proposed to be brought before the Annual Meeting. However, if any other business should be properly presented for action, it is the intention of the persons named on the proxy card to vote in their discretion on that business.
76

2027 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS
Procedures for Submitting Stockholder Proposals to be Included in Next Year's Proxy Statement
In order to be considered for inclusion in our proxy statement and proxy card relating to the 2027 annual meeting of stockholders, any proposal of a stockholder submitted pursuant to SEC Rule 14a-8 must be received by our corporate secretary via email at secretary@cloverhealth.com by December 29, 2026 (120 days prior to the anniversary of the date of this Proxy Statement) and must otherwise be in compliance with the SEC rules regarding eligibility for inclusion in our proxy statement and proxy card.
A stockholder nomination of a person for election to our Board or a proposal for consideration at our 2026 annual meeting of stockholders not intended to be included in our proxy statement pursuant to SEC Rule 14a-8 must be submitted in accordance with the advance notice procedures and other requirements set forth in Section 1.11 of our Bylaws. Pursuant to Section 1.11 of our Bylaws, we must receive notice of the nomination or other proposal in writing no earlier than the close of business on February 10, 2027 (120 days prior to the anniversary of this Annual Meeting) and no later than the close of business on March 12, 2027 (90 days prior to the anniversary of this Annual Meeting) or if the date of the 2026 annual meeting of stockholders is more than 30 days before or more than 60 days after the anniversary of this Annual Meeting, no earlier than the close of business on the 120th day prior to the annual meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of the 90th day prior to the annual meeting or the 10th day following public announcement of the meeting date. A copy of our amended and restated bylaws may be obtained from our Corporate Secretary, who may be reached via email at secretary@cloverhealth.com.
Further, in addition to satisfying the requirements under our Bylaws, to comply with the universal proxy rules, stockholders who intend to solicit proxies in support of director nominees must provide notice that sets forth the information required by Rule 14a-19 promulgated under the Exchange Act no later than April 11, 2027 (60 days prior to the anniversary of this Annual Meeting), or if the date of the 2027 annual meeting of stockholders is more than 30 days from the anniversary of this Annual Meeting, then notice must be provided by the later of 60 days prior to the date of our 2027 annual meeting of stockholders or the tenth day following the public announcement of the meeting date.
77

PROXY AUTHORIZATION
The interest and cooperation of all stockholders in the affairs of Clover Health are considered to be of the greatest importance by our management team. Whether or not you plan to attend the Annual Meeting, it is requested that, whether your share holdings are large or small, you promptly authorize a proxy to vote your shares via the Internet, by telephone or by mail.
By Order of the Board of Directors,

Karen Soares
General Counsel and Corporate Secretary
78

79

80